PREY RESPONSES TO DISTURBANCE CUES: EFFECTS OF FAMILIARITY, KINSHIP, AND PAST EXPERIENCE WITH RISK

A Thesis Submitted to the College of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements For the Degree of Master of Science In the Department of Biology University of Saskatchewan Saskatoon

> By Kevin Richard Bairos-Novak

© Copyright Kevin R. Bairos-Novak, April, 2018. All rights reserved.

Permission to Use

In presenting this thesis in partial fulfillment of the requirements for a Postgraduate degree from the University of Saskatchewan, I agree that the Libraries of this University may make it freely available for inspection. I further agree that permission for copying of this thesis in any manner, in whole or in part, for scholarly purposes may be granted by the professor or professors who supervised my thesis work or, in their absence, by the Head of the Department of Biology or the Dean of the College of Arts and Science at this University. It is understood that any copying or publication or use of this thesis or parts thereof for financial gain shall not be allowed without my written permission. It is also understood that due recognition shall be given to me and to the University of Saskatchewan in any scholarly use which may be made of any material in my thesis.

Requests for permission to copy or to make other uses of materials in this thesis in whole or part should be addressed to:

Head of the Department of Biology 112 Science Place, University of Saskatchewan Saskatoon, Saskatchewan S7N 5E2, Canada

OR

Dean of the College of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies 105 Administration Place, University of Saskatchewan Saskatoon, Saskatchewan S7N 5A2, Canada

Abstract

Prey can acquire information about predators by eavesdropping on conspecific cues, but these cues are not always reliable. In aquatic systems, disturbance cues are pulses of urea or ammonia that are often released by prey while fleeing a predator; nearby individuals typically display antipredator responses after detecting these cues. Despite the importance of disturbance cues to aquatic prey survival, they remain largely understudied in terms of their function and evolution. Here, I sought to test whether disturbance cues might function as an antipredator signal. Using a series of experiments, I assessed how familiarity and relatedness with individuals releasing the cues affects the antipredator response of the receiver, and whether background risk levels for the cue releaser and receiver play a role in the response exhibited by the receiver. If prey rely more on disturbance cues from familiar, related, or high predation risk background conspecifics, then I expect to see a heightened fright response to these cues. To test this, I raised wood frog (Lithobates sylvaticus) egg clutches and obtained disturbance cues from groups of tadpoles by simulating a predator chase. Counter to expectation, tadpoles exposed to disturbance cues from unfamiliar individuals displayed a fright response, whereas disturbance cues from familiar individuals were ignored, possibly because these cues became unreliable after being detected repeatedly in the absence of a true threat. Tadpoles responded similarly to the disturbance cues of related and unrelated individuals, suggesting that related individuals did not provide more reliable information. When manipulating background predation risk, high-risk receivers but not low-risk receivers responded to disturbance cues from low-risk donors, suggesting a lower response threshold in high-risk prey. Disturbance cues from high-risk donors also elicited more of a fright response in both high- and low-risk receivers. This suggests that high-risk prey release more, or more potent disturbance cues. Taken together, these experiments provide strong evidence that tadpoles detect variation in disturbance cues and may be capable of modulating their disturbance cues as antipredator signals. These findings are of important consideration for conservationists studying how Allee effects manifest in threatened aquatic species such as anuran tadpoles.

ii

Acknowledgments

I sincerely thank all the people who have supported me in my time at the University of Saskatchewan. I would like to note the number of jokes I have included in this section that would confuse many a lay audience...

I am very thankful for being supervised by two tremendous supervisors, Maud Ferrari and Doug Chivers. They are both bastions of how to be productive while still maintaining the quality of one's work. I think of Doug as the 'dreamer', since he dreams big and instills creative project ideas into the minds of his students, while Maud is the 'experimentalist', who brings students back down to Earth in terms of how to actually test and design experiments, and who models the stats junkie that I aim to be like myself. Together, "Mug and Daud" [sic] (Laurel Sacco, personal communication) make a great team as far as supervisors go, pushing their students to become independent scientists who are both highly imaginative and competent.

I would also like to thank my committee that was also made up of very talented and insightful researchers: Bob Clark, Jeff Lane, and my external examiner Diego Moya. Their feedback was invaluable to me and they always brought a different ecological and evolutionary light to my work that I had never considered before.

Thanks to my incredibly gifted girlfriend Ruth Greuel (the R), who has supported me from the start of my degree (the first Biology Bears ultimate game, to be specific), as well as the many terrific, innumerable friends in Saskatoon I've met along the way. I will always remember ye, and Brody would want me to mention that "we want Matt". I am so very thankful for my amazing lab friends who have helped me leap over hurdles and dig into pitchers of beer during my time in Stoon. In order of their extent of alcoholism, I'd like to mention my officemates: Adam Crane, Matt Mitchell, Laurel Sacco, Phil Anderson, Jessica Popp, Nic Poulin, and Reid Bryshun. I also thank all the good times with Anoosha Attaran and Arash Salahinejad (*chap*! *rast*!), Denis Meuthen, Mohammad Naderi, Robiul Hasan, Rohan Brooker, Stephen Pecylak, and Stephen Srayko. Thanks to 2016 summer students extraordinaire: Brendan Loewen, Carly Fehr, Gabby Achtymichuk, Hayley Down, Hunter Stevens, Katherine Fedoroff, Tobi-Dawne Smith, and Zöe Parker-Cates. You all are awesome. Sorry about the sunburns.

Thanks to Ludovic Dickel for helping me set up my incredible internship experience at the *Centre de Recherches en Environnement Côtier* and *l'Université de Caen-Normandie* in France. I met some amazing researchers and lifelong friends there, who inspired me to write the following joke:

A Canadian, French (Nawel Mezrai and Sarah Lefevre), Australian (Alex Kerstin), and American (Caitlin O'Brien) walk into a bar. *Embuscade!* ... Ouch. Thank you all for being so supportive and for all the good times. *Vous me manquez!*

There are so many staff on campus who have gone above and beyond to help me and make student life more enjoyable, and so I would like to thank: Gillian Murza, Joel Yurach, Paul Dick, Jacey Rai, Joan Virgl, Deidre Wasyliw, and Halyna Heisler. I am ever grateful to the U of S's international research specialist Le Li for going above and beyond with helping me apply and secure funding to intern in France in 2016. I still remember getting the call from Le asking if I would still like to go following an unsuccessful grant application. The next month, I was on my way to France!

Funding for this research was provided by the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada (NSERC) and the University of Saskatchewan, both of which I am eternally grateful. I am fortunate to have received funding from a NSERC Canada Graduate Scholarship, a U of S Dean's Scholarship, and a Department of Biology Graduate Scholarship. The U of S's International Student and Study Abroad Centre generously supported my endeavours in France.

I owe much of my successes to my undergraduate supervisor Jim Hare at the University of Manitoba, who is best known for his completely novel ideas, his tie dye shirts and collections of squirrel memorabilia, and limitless cheer and kindness towards animals and humans, and whose articulate writings I continually attempt to mimic/plagiarize.

Finally, I would like to thank my parents, Lori Novak and Manny Bairos, my sister Alex, and my brother Steven. I love you guys, and I will miss you all even more when I head to Australia. But I'll be back, and I'll bring back more 'Kevin facts'!

iv

Dedication

Threefold:

To my parents.

To R, my one true love.

To Justin Trudeau, my eternal doppelgänger.

Table of Contents

Permission to Usei
Abstractii
Acknowledgmentsiii
Dedicationv
Table of Contentsvi
List of Tables viii
List of Figuresix
Chapter 1: Introduction 1
1.1. Animal communication1
1.2. Evolution of signals
1.3. Alarm signals
1.4. Kin selection and recognition
1.5. Reciprocal altruism and byproduct mutualism7
1.6. Familiarity and Kinship8
1.7. Communication of risk in aquatic environments11
1.8. Disturbance cues
1.9. Wood frogs as a study species
1.10. Research objectives
1.11. Anticipated significance
Chapter 2: Tadpoles respond to disturbance cues from strangers but not familiar
individuals
2.1. Introduction
2.2. Methods
2.2.1. Study species
2.2.2. Familiarization and Cue Preparation
2.2.3. Testing Protocol
2.2.4. Statistical Analysis
2.3. Results

2.4. Discussion	26
Chapter 3: Kinship does not affect tadpole responses to disturbance or alarm	
cues	. 29
3.1. Introduction	29
3.2. Methods	30
3.2.1. Tadpole collection and kinship	30
3.2.2. Cue preparation and testing	31
3.2.3. Statistical analysis	31
3.3. Results	32
3.3.1. Clutch comparison × cue	32
3.3.2. Control cues	33
3.4. Discussion	33
Chapter 4: Background risk alters how tadpoles release and respond to	
disturbance cues	. 37
4.1. Introduction	37
4.2. Methods	38
4.2.1. Tadpoles and background risk	38
4.2.2. Cue preparation and testing	39
4.2.3. Statistical analysis	39
4.3. Results	40
4.4. Discussion	41
Chapter 5: General Discussion	. 44
5.1. Summary of findings	44
5.2. Possible function(s) of disturbance cues in aquatic environments	44
5.3. Ultimate evolution and maintenance of disturbance cues	49
5.4. Summary, Importance, and Future Directions	52
Ethics Statement	. 54
References	. 55

List of Tables

Table 1.1. Summary of studies on conspecific disturbance cue responses in aquat	ic prey
(adapted from Bairos-Novak et al. 2017).	15
Table 5.1. The proposed proximate functions of disturbance cues as signals, adap	ted from
Smith (1992).	
Table 5.2. The possible ultimate causes leading to the evolution of disturbance cu	les as
signals, adapted from Smith (1992).	

List of Figures

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1. Animal communication

Communication is fundamental for any relationship, be it among friends or family, and through good and bad times. Both humans and many non-human animals rely on social communication as a source of information to make decisions about where to forage, with whom to mate and what is dangerous (Bradbury and Vehrencamp 2011). E.O. Wilson (1975) defined communication as the behaviour of an individual that changes the likely behaviour of another in a way that may benefit either party. Therefore communication, by definition, may be unreliable or dishonest. Individuals that provide reliable and accurate information are more likely to be acknowledged and be cooperated with in the future (Trivers 1971; Milinski et al. 1990; Dugatkin and Alfieri 1991). On the contrary, individuals that are unreliable or misleading may be subject to the ire, avoidance, or will simply be ignored by other individuals (Clutton-Brock and Parker 1995; Hare and Atkins 2001; Blumstein et al. 2004). Another inference from this definition is that there are three potential payoff schemes of communication: either both parties benefit (i.e., honest communication by the sender), the initial individual who elicited the first behaviour benefits (i.e., manipulation/deceit by the sender), or only the receiver of the communicated message benefits (i.e., cue eavesdropping by the receiver) (Wilson 1975; Marler 1977; Krebs and Dawkins 1984).

Cue eavesdropping involves unintentional or incidental stimuli known as cues that can be used as a source of information and which guide future actions of the receivers (Otte 1974; Hasson 1994). For example, mosquitoes cue in on CO_2 gas and other chemicals released through exhalation and sweating by mammals in order to home in on their next blood meal (Donath 2007). In contrast, signals are features shaped and maintained by natural selection over the course of evolution that now have an intended message for receivers, and which modify receiver behaviour in a way that benefits the sender (Otte 1974; Hauser 1996; Seyfarth and Cheney 2003;

Donath 2007). Honest signals (+ / + [sender/receiver] payoff) include those used in foraging and antipredator behaviours. For example, cliff swallows (*Hirundo pyrrhonota*) cooperatively track and forage on swarms of insects using squeak calls to recruit others to aid them in their pursuit (Brown et al. 1991). Damp wood termites (*Zootermopsis angusticollis*) emit a contagious vibrational alarm signal by repeatedly striking their heads against the substrate (Howse 1964; Kirchner et al. 1994). However, 'true' signalling also includes manipulation of the receiver by the sender (Marler 1977). Piping plovers (*Charadrius melodus*) manipulate their predators by leading them away from their nest and feigning an injured wing until they eventually fly off from the predator (Ristau 1993). One key difference between signals and cues is the intentionality implied by a signal, whereas cues are incidentally produced. Yet, experimentally demonstrating intentionality in non-human animals is extremely difficult, requiring complex, convoluted experiments (see Vauclair 1997). Additionally, it is debated in the literature as to whether signals encompass any information at all (see Scott-Phillips 2016 for a review).

In this thesis, I adopt the previously-described definitions of signal and cue (Donath 2007; Otte 1974). Responding to a signal would imply that the behaviour of the receiver is expected to change in such a way that the sender incurs some overall fitness benefit and is capable of manipulating the signal based on the perceived audience. I define the emitters of signals vs. cues as 'senders' and 'donors', respectively, and the individual(s) detecting them as 'receivers'.

1.2. Evolution of signals

Many signals are thought to have evolved from cues through cue ritualization. During cue ritualization, receivers begin taking advantage of the raw cues produced incidentally in association with another event and form an incidental association of the cue and the event (Bradbury and Vehrencamp 2011). Through natural selection, the receivers then develop better sensory mechanisms to better detect these cues while the cue donor begins amplifying the cue released (Tinbergen 1952), also known as 'spying' (*sensu* Sorensen and Stacey 1999). If the fitness of the cue donor is enhanced when receivers detect their cues, selection will drive sensory refinement of the donor's cues to increase their range and amount of information that they contain. Eventually through co-evolutionary refinement, the cues themselves are 'emancipated' from their original roles to form a novel signalling system (Tinbergen 1952; Bradbury and

Vehrencamp 2011). While most examples of cue ritualization are based on comparative studies and are largely speculative, it is hypothesized that scent marking in canids evolved in this way. When young pups meet new conspecifics, they become excited and often incontinent. Soon, this cue of urination became associated with meeting novel dogs, and eventually became involved with maintaining territories in dogs and wolves (Morris 1956; Bradbury and Vehrencamp 2011). Additionally, the 'hair on end' posture of cats and other felids is likely to have evolved from the pairing of a stressful event with the piloerection of hairs used to cool down the animal upon overheating, resulting in a signal of the cat's agitation in order to dissuade potential aggressors (Bradbury and Vehrencamp 2011). Finally, the large, inflatable gular sacs used in mating courtship by male tetraonids (grouse and partridge family) likely evolved via the increased respiration rates during intrasexual competitive bouts among males (Bradbury and Vehrencamp 2011).

Vestigial signals that have lost their original function can also be repurposed in a process called signal exploitation. For example, nocturnal butterflies of the family Arctiidae use ultrasonic hearing and their own brand of ultrasound to confuse bat predators (Miller 1991; Corcoran 2013), but in some populations with fewer or no bat predators, these individuals have shifted their vestigial ultrasonic jamming abilities towards courtship communication functions (Conner 1987; Muma and Fullard 2004; Nakano et al. 2009).

Signalling mechanisms can also evolve through sexual selection. Fisher (1930) predicted that sexual selection would result in increasingly accentuated and ornate traits that eventually evolve past the point of practicality in a process called runaway selection. Zahavi's Handicap Principle (1975) involves the evolution and maintenance of costly and impractical traits that act as 'handicaps', and thus are viewed by the opposite sex as an honest indication of mate quality, since low quality individuals cannot afford these handicaps. The Handicap Principle also predicts that costly but honest behaviours will be maintained. Purportedly altruistic behaviour may even result from this process, as mates with high 'social prestige' may be preferred over others that do not aid others altruistically (Wright 1999). Food sharing, for example, is a seemingly altruistic trait that is maintained in part through sexual selection. Even in humans, altruistic men are more attractive to women (Phillips et al. 2010).

1.3. Alarm signals

Another prime example of a seemingly altruistic behaviour is alarm signalling of predators by group-living prey. Alarm signalling is seemingly maladaptive to the sender, since they may more easily be detectable by predators and thus more vulnerable (Maynard Smith 1965). Alarm signalling takes place across many sensory modalities, such as acoustic alarm calls in rodents (e.g., Shelley and Blumstein 2004), visual fin-flicks in tetras (*Hemigrammus erythrozonus*) (Brown et al. 1999), and olfactory/chemical pheromones in bees (Alaux and Robinson 2007). Through collective vigilance and alarm signalling, groups of prey can decrease their time spent vigilant of predators and spend more time foraging (Lima 1995; Roberts 1996).

Alarm signals can encompass a great diversity of information regarding the predator, including the specific type of predator, their relative direction or position from the alarm caller, and their relative risk. Vervet monkeys (Chlorocebus pygerythrus) and other mammals use functionally-referent alarm calls to distinguish different prey types that, when received, prompt a specific antipredator response to the type of predator that is nearby (Seyfarth et al. 1980; Slobodchikoff et al. 1991; Evans et al. 1993; Blumstein and Arnold 1995; Kiriazis and Slobodchikoff 2006). For example, vervets produce specific calls towards avian predators, large mammalian predators, and snake predators (Seyfarth et al. 1980). Calls also can be used to determine the relative position and/or direction of the predator. For example, Richardson's ground squirrels (Urocitellus richardsonii) perceiving the calls of multiple individuals can infer the moving position of a predator and adjust their vigilance accordingly (Thompson and Hare 2010). Finally, alarm signals and cues often inherently communicate the intensity of predation threats. Therefore, receivers are expected to respond to signals and cues in a graded or 'threat-sensitive' manner according to the intensity of the signal or cue (Blumstein 1995; Blumstein and Arnold 1995; Warkentin et al. 2001). In addition to past experiences with the sender of the signal and the information encoded within the signal itself, receivers also weight their response intensity on contextual information about the environment and its relative risk.

Individuals are more likely to heed the warnings of conspecific alarm signals and cues when they are in agreement with other environmental stimuli predicting predation risk. According to the 'sensory complementation' hypothesis, predation risk is best approximated from as many modalities and sources as possible (Lima and Steury 2005). Even when signals and cues indicating risk disagree with one's own personal experience, signals and cues may override

personal experience, resulting in individuals learning to avoid a stimulus that they had previously learned to ignore (Vieth et al. 1980; Mineka and Cook 1986; Crane and Ferrari 2015). When signals or cues from different sources do not agree, the 'flag model' of signal/cue reliability suggests that individuals will respond to the signals/cues of others only if they have been more reliable than other stimuli, such as environmental, spatial, or temporal cues, but not otherwise (McLinn and Stephens 2006; Polnaszek and Stephens 2014; Heinen and Stephens 2016). The 'costly information hypothesis' predicts that prey rely more on social information when the costs of obtaining further information (through direct experience with predators) are high (Boyd and Richerson 1985). For instance, prey from environments with many predators may rely more on social information from conspecifics (signals and cues) relative to prey from environments with relatively few predators and thus lower risk (Webster and Laland 2008).

1.4. Kin selection and recognition

W.D. Hamilton (1964) first suggested that genes could themselves promote seemingly altruistic behaviour such as alarm signalling. Hamilton's rule states that a gene promoting 'altruistic' behaviour will increase in frequency when the indirect fitness benefits (*B*) multiplied by the coefficient of relatedness (*r*) outweigh the direct costs to the emitter of the behaviour (*C*). Hence the equation: rB > C, where the coefficient of relatedness *r* is the expected proportion of genetic similarity to the recipient(s) of the 'altruistic' behaviour. Empirically, Hamilton's rule has been supported by several studies (Gorrell et al. 2010; Mateo 2015), most notably, North American red squirrels (*Tamiasciurus hudsonicus*) appear to adopt only individuals that are somewhat related to themselves. However, in some species, familiarity with kin is a requirement to incur the benefits of kin selection (e.g., Hare and Murie 1996; Frommen et al. 2013; Mateo 2017). At the same time as Hamilton's rule, Maynard Smith (1964) coined the term 'kin selection', predicting that animals could gain the greatest biological fitness benefits by maximizing not only their direct fitness associated with their own offspring, but also their indirect fitness from their aunts, uncles, cousins, nieces, and nephews who all share some proportion of their genetics.

Recognition of kin is theorized to occur either based on spatial location, familiarity (past experience), phenotype/template matching, and/or recognition alleles (i.e., the greenbeard effect) (Hamilton 1964; Blaustein 1983). For example, bank swallows (*Riparia riparia*) may use the

spatial location of their nests to differentiate their offspring from others' offspring at first, prior to fledging (Beecher et al. 1981). After fledgling, the parents become attuned to the 'signature' calls of their offspring. This type of recognition involving differentiating previously experienced stimuli (familiar) from unfamiliar stimuli that have never been encountered before is called familiarity-based kin recognition. Familiarity-based recognition is often tested using a cross-fostering design, where individuals from different clutches are swapped at birth and raised by a non-kin mother, then exposed to stimuli from both unfamiliar and familiar, kin and non-kin (Holmes and Sherman 1982). If the individuals being tested respond amicably to both familiar kin and non-kin relative to all unfamiliar individuals, familiarity-based kin recognition is likely occurring – as is the case in guppies (*Poecilia reticulata*) (Griffiths and Magurran 1999b). However, if unfamiliar and familiar kin are treated similarly, then kin recognition through phenotype matching or recognition alleles is likely occurring. These mechanisms are the most accurate form of kin recognition, and thus are favoured to evolve whenever multiple mating, cooperative breeding, inter-/intra-specific parasitism, or large group sizes occur (Holmes and Sherman 1982). Phenotype matching (sometimes called 'template matching') involves using certain individuals' stimuli as templates for what all kin look like (Holmes and Sherman 1982). For instance, zebrafish (Danio rerio) likely use olfactory imprinting within the first 24 hours after birth to determine kin templates that they go on to use for the rest of their lives when sorting conspecifics as either kin or non-kin. Animals can also recognize kin through phenotype matching by using their own phenotype as a reference, and this is termed self-referent phenotype matching. Moreover, Belding's ground squirrels (Urocitellus beldingi) may use self-referent phenotype matching in the month after birth, since individuals with manipulated personal odours classify kin differently than naturally kept individuals (Mateo 2010; Mateo 2017). Finally, recognition alleles involve specific gene alleles that manifest as some recognizable phenotype (e.g., Dawkin's 'green-beard' phenotype) and predispose the behaviour of the bearer to favour others with this unique phenotype and recognition allele (Dawkins 1976; Blaustein 1983). Evidence of recognition alleles includes alleles of the Gp-9 locus in fire ants (Solenopsis invicta), which dictates whether colonies have one or many queens (Krieger and Ross 2002). Distinguishing between self-referent phenotype matching or recognition allele mechanisms is extremely difficult, and the differences manifesting from the two are trivial anyhow (Blaustein 1983; Hare et al. 2003).

Regardless of mechanisms, once kin are recognized, kin-biased behaviour serves to increase the overall biological fitness of related individuals, and thus inclusive fitness. Some classic examples of kin-biased behaviour include aunting and helping behaviour in primates and birds (Riedman 1982; Fairbanks 1990), non-sibling-biased cannibalism in plains spadefoot toad (*Spea bombifrons*) tadpoles (Pfennig et al. 1993), and association preferences and amicable behaviour being directed towards kin. The latter is seen in many species, especially early on in development (Krause et al. 2000; Gerlach and Lysiak 2006).

1.5. Reciprocal altruism and byproduct mutualism

Where repeated encounters among individuals occur, reciprocally altruistic behaviours may evolve to maximize cumulative fitness payoffs over the long term. These 'evolutionarily stable strategies' were first demonstrated by repeated game theoretical models using the Prisoner's Dilemma (Axelrod et al. 1981; Brembs 1996), and further backed by empirical observations (Cheney and Seyfarth 1988; Stoddard et al. 1990; Robert E. Johnston 1994). Reciprocal altruism is the process by which an individual decreases their immediate fitness in order to increase the fitness of another individual (-/+) with the expectation of future fitness increasing (Trivers 1971). It is hypothesized that reciprocal altruism aids in maintaining 'altruistic' behaviours such as alarm signalling (Maynard Smith 1965). In contrast, byproduct mutualism arises when individuals cooperate for their own individual benefits (+ / +) (West Eberhard 1975), as is likely the case for 'dear enemy' recognition in birds, where neighbours habituate to one another and de-escalate aggression against one-another to save time and energy (Fisher 1954; see Moser-Purdy and Mennill 2016 for a review). Yet, 'dear enemy' neighbours may also engage in coordinated mobbing against nest predators (Getty 1987), which more exemplifies reciprocal altruism rather than byproduct mutualism. Interestingly, individuals that break the 'neighbourly trust' by intruding on a neighbour's territory or mating with their neighbour's partner often face increased aggression after trespassing relative to unfamiliar individuals (Olendorf et al. 2004). This is predicted by game theoretical models, where the optimal strategy to adopt when repeatedly interacting with others is a 'tit for tat' strategy, where individuals reciprocate the past actions of others (Axelrod et al. 1981). 'Tit for tat' is commonplace in the wild, but may require individual recognition of others (Axelrod et al. 1981; Milinski 1987; Milinski et al. 1990). For example, tufted capuchins (*Cebus apella*) share their

food reward with conspecifics who have aided them in the past, and individuals are more likely to cooperate with other capuchins that had rewarded them with food sharing in the past (De Waal and Berger 2000). These individual recognition mechanisms appear to operate in a variety of different vertebrate taxa in order to recognize others and remember their past behaviour (e.g., Belcher and Thompson 1969; Emlen 1971; Wooller 1978; Myrberg and Riggio 1985; Robert E. Johnston 1994; Hare and Atkins 2001; Lovell 2003; Blumstein et al. 2004; Wiley 2005; Carazo et al. 2008; Briseño-Jaramillo et al. 2014), and are expected to evolve when the cost of deception is relatively high over the long-term (Koops 2004). However, one cognitive shortcut for detecting individual reliability may be familiarity, where individuals tend to favour others with whom they have previous experience (Archawaranon et al. 1991). Below, I explore how familiarity and genetic relatedness bias individual and group behaviour, and how they are often confounded.

1.6. Familiarity and Kinship

For simplicity, I define familiarity as individuals that have had much more relative experience with one another, relative to so-called unfamiliar individuals, while I define kinship as individuals having substantial genetic relatedness to one-another (coefficient of relatedness, $r \ge 0.1$). However, being familiar and being related are usually not mutually exclusive, and studies of one tend to confound the other in the literature (Penn and Frommen 2010). For example, kinship is dependent on familiarity in some species using familiarity-based phenotype matching (e.g., Griffiths and Macgurran 1999), but may be independent of familiarity in species using phenotype matching or recognition alleles (e.g., Le Vin et al. 2010; Frommen et al. 2013). Studies attempting to separate the two can consider cross-fostering designs (as discussed in 1.4), or simply study each separately while holding the condition of the other constant. Seppä et al. (2001) did the latter by artificially creating groups of unrelated Arctic char (Salvelinus alpinus) at birth, and rearing them together over a 21-day period to test for differences strictly associated with familiarity. Alternatively, if Arctic char are separated during egg development, kinship effects can be studied by examining differences in char interactions with unfamiliar kin and unfamiliar non-kin (Winberg and Håkan Olsén 1992; Håkan Olsén and Winberg 1996). In these examples, juvenile Arctic char do better when reared in unrelated familiar groups, and do not significantly prefer unfamiliar kin over non-kin.

The process of familiarization varies among species, both in terms of the time it takes to become 'familiar' and lose familiarity preferences, as well as in the sensory modality used for recognizing familiar conspecifics. Familiarization with kin often occurs rapidly early on in development (Brown and Brown 1996; Mateo 2010; Mateo 2017), while familiarization with a non-kin group ranges from hours to months (Griffiths and Magurran 1997; see Griffiths 2003 for a review). Familiarization may occur through odour (e.g., Van Havre and FitzGerald 1988; Brown and Smith 1994; Håkan Olsén and Winberg 1996; Coffin et al. 2011), visually (e.g., Arduini 2016), acoustically (e.g., Brooks and Falls 1975; Myrberg and Riggio 1985; Wiley 2005), or through some combination of stimuli (e.g., Griffiths and Magurran 1999). Despite the rapid acquisition of familiarity preferences in many species, familiarity effects can quickly be lost if conspecifics are not interacting regularly. Johnsson (1997) reported similar aggression levels towards unfamiliar and familiar individuals when familiar rainbow trout shoalmates were separated for 3+ days from each other. Other species appear to remember shoalmates long after separation, with guppies and fathead minnows preferentially associating with familiars 5 weeks and 2 months after separation, respectively (Brown and Smith 1994; Bhat and Magurran 2006). The difference may be due to a difference in ecology, with territorial species such as salmonids quickly forgetting their familiar neighbours while shoaling fish must rely more on their familiar shoalmates for increased survival, and thus remember them for longer (Chivers et al. 1995; Griffiths 2003).

For many species, the preference for familiarity also depends on resource context and group size. Webster and Hart (2006) found that the positive effects of familiarity are only seen when food sources are more dispersed, rather than found clumped together. Satiation levels have been shown to affect the preference for familiar or similar individuals, with individuals reversing their preference for both when they are starved (Reebs and Saulnier 1997; Frommen et al. 2007). Most fish have a preference for familiar and larger shoals, but familiar shoals will be preferred over unfamiliar but larger shoals up to twice as large (Barber and Wright 2001). Moreover, familiarity preferences in wild populations is much less commonly documented, possibly because wild individuals may interact with many more conspecifics than in the laboratory setting (Krause et al. 2000; Griffiths 2003). Familiarity preferences and social benefits of familiarity tend to decrease with increasing group size, suggesting that familiarity is easier to maintain and/or more important for smaller populations rather than larger ones (Griffiths and Magurran

1997a; Schweitzer et al. 2011). Additionally, familiarity preferences appear to be strongest in species with high site or shoal fidelity, such as coral reef fishes and song birds, where repeat encounters result in dear enemy recognition (Krause et al. 2000; Moser-Purdy and Mennill 2016).

In terms of kin-biased preferences, the results are even more convoluted. For example, many laboratory studies find kinship effects when familiarity is not controlled (Krause et al. 2000; Griffiths 2003; Penn and Frommen 2010). Yet, most field studies on adult animals show no preference for kin, and some species even display a preference for non-kin associations (Hare 1992; Hare and Murie 1996; Behrmann-Godel et al. 2006; Croft et al. 2012). This suggests that where kinship preferences are detected, they may be the direct result of unnatural conditions experienced in the laboratory setting (Krause et al. 2000; Penn and Frommen 2010). Avoiding kin as adults is presumably to increase mating opportunities and avoid inbreeding, or may aid with dispersal (Hare 1992; Coffin et al. 2011; Bonadonna and Sanz-Aguilar 2012). Interestingly, the degree of nepotism shown towards kin depends on the species; for example, Columbian ground squirrels (Urocitellus columbianus) only extend kin-biased behaviour towards closely--related relatives ($r \ge 0.25$), i.e., mothers, daughters, sisters, and half-sisters (Sherman 1981), while black-tailed prairie dogs (Cynomys ludovicianus) extend similar kin-biased behaviour to all their close and distant kin regardless of the degree of relatedness (Hoogland 1986). Species using self-referent phenotype matching often exhibit a lagged kin-biased preference, as they require time to form their kin templates (Gerlach et al. 2008; Sikkel and Fuller 2010; Hesse et al. 2012; Mateo 2017).

Familiarity among group members has a plethora of benefits relative to unfamiliar individuals, in both foraging and antipredator contexts. Familiarity with others generally reduces aggression and density-dependent stress, as seen with dear enemy recognition (Ferkin 1988; Höjesjö et al. 1998; Puppe 1998; Utne-Palm and Hart 2000; Gómez-Laplaza 2005; Závorka et al. 2015). However, familiarity with group members may benefit individuals in terms of increased foraging time (Höjesjö et al. 1998; Griffiths et al. 2004; Morrell et al. 2008; Liebgold and Dibble 2011), faster growth (Seppä et al. 2001; Závorka et al. 2015), and faster social learning (Lachlan et al. 1998; Swaney et al. 2001; Kavaliers et al. 2005; Morrell et al. 2008; Atton et al. 2014). Familiarity aids to increase the frequency of cooperative behaviours that bolster individual survival and reproductive success (Beletsky and Orians 1991; Konig 1994; Höjesjö et al. 1998;

Grabowska-Zhang et al. 2012), even when groups are composed of entirely unrelated conspecifics (Seppä et al. 2001). For instance, juvenile European catfish (*Silurus glanis*) in familiar groups better monopolize shelter space relative to unfamiliar catfish (Slavík et al. 2012). Familiarity can even be used to predict long-term measures of fitness, such as overwintering clutch success. For example, long-term social network studies of brown-headed cowbirds (*Molothrus ater*) reveal that the degree of association with familiar conspecifics is consistent through time, and familiarity with others (measured in the fall) is also the best predictor of larger clutch sizes the following spring (Kohn et al. 2015; Kohn 2017). Despite these many benefits, familiarity may not be preferred in certain contexts, such as when selecting a mate (e.g., Kelley et al. 1999).

There are many examples of kin-biased behaviour and benefits associated with living in groups of predominantly kin. Kin-dominated groups have similar benefits to familiar groups, including reduced aggression (Sikkel and Fuller 2010; Griesser et al. 2015), increased growth (Thünken et al. 2016), faster social learning (Kavaliers et al. 2005), increased cooperation in risky behaviours (Krause et al. 2000; Hesse et al. 2015), and overall increased survival (de Bruijn et al. 2014). Additionally, alloparental care and adoption are more likely when the adopting parent is at least partially related to the orphaned juvenile (e.g., Riedman 1982; Gorrell et al. 2010; Thorington and Weigl 2011). Finally, alarm signalling may be used increasingly when kin are nearby. Sherman (1985) reported increased alarm calling in reproductive females with extant offspring or other descendants nearby relative to mothers without offspring.

When it comes to alarm signalling in aquatic animals and the effects of familiarity and kinship, relatively few studies exist. Despite the lack of observations, it is likely that many aquatic signals and cues may be biased towards familiar and/or genetically-related conspecifics.

1.7. Communication of risk in aquatic environments

Group-living animals can perceive many cues from others that represent an important source of information regarding their environment's potential dangers (Lima 1995; Roberts 1996; Dall 2010). For example, predator detection is increased through collective group vigilance in many group-living animals. By monitoring the social cues of neighbours, individuals reduce their energetic costs associated with remaining vigilant (Lima 1995; Roberts 1996; Rieucau and Giraldeau 2011). Prey can also rapidly learn novel threats in their environment

simply by observing and copying the behaviour of others (Rendell et al. 2010; Crane et al. 2012; Hogan and Laskowski 2013; Hoppitt and Laland 2013; Smolla et al. 2016).

In the context aquatic environments, aquatic cues may be perceived through multiple sensory modalities, including visual, mechanical, and chemical stimuli. Fish can learn a predator from visual conspecific cues on their own (Magurran and Higham 1988; Hogan and Laskowski 2013), and even in total darkness, fish are able to learn a predator when in the presence of predator-experienced conspecifics through chemical and/or mechanical conspecific stimuli (Manassa et al. 2013). Tadpoles can also locate and learn food and predator stimuli via the social cues of others, and this likely involves both visual and mechanical stimuli resulting from nearby conspecifics' locomotion (Sontag et al. 2006; Ferrari et al. 2007; Ferrari and Chivers 2008), in addition to the chemical cues emitted (Gonzalo et al. 2010; Crane and Ferrari 2013).

In the context of predation, there are three general chemical cues that prey can use to detect and avoid being eaten. First, the predator themselves may emit their own predator odour, which may include diet cues from previously digested conspecifics (Mitchell et al. 2017). Second, as the prey is chased by the predator, they also release chemical disturbance cues, which are likely metabolite byproducts released by uninjured conspecifics when startled and/or chased by predators, or presumably through chasing by dominant conspecifics or other abiotic disturbances (Hazlett 1990a; Bryer et al. 2001; Ferrari et al. 2010; Mitchell et al. 2017). Finally, when aquatic prey succumb to injury or parasitism causing tissue damage, chemical alarm cue or 'Schreckstoff' is released and becomes a cue representing certain predation risk (von Frisch 1942; Chivers et al. 2007; Ferrari et al. 2010). Focusing on the latter two, both alarm and disturbance cues elicit behavioural responses in aquatic prey, usually consisting of reduced activity and foraging (Smith 1992; Wisenden et al. 1995; Kiesecker et al. 1999; Bryer et al. 2001; Ferrari et al. 2010) and produce physiological stress responses in some fish species (Toa et al. 2004; Bett et al. 2016).

Both alarm and disturbance cues present important information regarding the environment's predation risk, however, their level of plasticity and reliability differ as a result of differences in each cues' production. Since alarm cues are released as a result of at least partially successful predation, they are unlikely to be released unreliably, whereas disturbance cues may be released voluntarily and thus are subject to being unreliably deployed by conspecifics (Fraker et al. 2009; Ferrari et al. 2010; Mitchell et al. 2017). As a corollary to this, prey generally elicit

less of an antipredator response to disturbance cues relative to alarm cues (Mirza and Chivers 2002a; Ferrari et al. 2008; Gonzalo et al. 2010), and responses to predator odours are greater when they are learned in association with alarm cues rather than disturbance cues (Ferrari et al. 2008; Gonzalo et al. 2010). Regardless, it is unlikely that alarm cues have evolved as conspecific alarm signals, given that they contrive no large fitness benefit to the individual releasing alarm cues, except perhaps in terms of indirect fitness through kin selection (Chivers et al. 2012). Since most fishes are found in mostly genetically-distinct shoals without close-kin (Krause et al. 2000; Croft et al. 2012), this reasoning appears unfounded.

Previous experience with risk can dramatically influence the way prey perceive subsequent social and predation cues. Repeated exposure to damage-released alarm cues is known to increase prey's perceived environmental risk (i.e., 'high background risk'), leading to 'high-risk' prey showing altered physiology, cognition, and behaviour (Brown et al. 2013; Ferrari et al. 2015b; Ferrari et al. 2015c; Chivers et al. 2016; Mitchell et al. 2016). This 'high-risk' behavioural phenotype can manifest over the short-term when adults are exposed over a few days (Mitchell et al. 2016), or chronically when high background risk is experienced earlier in development (Ferrari et al. 2015c). High-risk prey typically are highly neophobic (i.e., fearful of novel stimuli), irrespective of sensory modality (Brown et al. 2013; Brown et al. 2014; Brown et al. 2016; Meuthen et al. 2016; Mitchell et al. 2016), and perform worse in terms of foraging (Brown and Braithwaite 2005), spatial learning (Burns and Rodd 2008), stimulus learning, and memory retention (Brown and Braithwaite 2005; Brydges et al. 2008; Brown et al. 2014; Joyce et al. 2016). Additionally, alarm cue-induced high background risk increases the response of prey to tactile disturbances (Meuthen et al. 2016). The high-risk phenotype is likely to be adaptive in the context of environmental uncertainty, as individuals raised in high-risk environments may survive better than those from low risk environments when faced with novel predators (Ferrari 2014; Ferrari et al. 2015d). Interestingly, it remains unknown whether repeated exposures to disturbance cues can induce similar neophobic behavioural phenotypes as alarm cues, or whether background risk exposure affects prey reliance on disturbance cues.

1.8. Disturbance cues

Disturbance cues have been reported in a number of vertebrate and invertebrate species in response to a simulated predator chase or other disturbing stimuli (see Table 1.1). While the

exact chemical nature and mechanism of release of disturbance cues remain unknown, a key component appears to include a pulse of nitrogenous waste, such as ammonium/ammonia in invertebrates and tadpoles (Hazlett 1985; Kiesecker et al. 1999; Manteifel et al. 2005) and urea in adult frogs and teleost fish (Munro 1957; Vavrek et al. 2008; Brown et al. 2012a). While endogenous cortisol rises in response to predation risk, there has been little support for exogenous raw cortisol as a disturbance cue (Barcellos et al. 2014; Bett et al. 2016; Henderson et al. 2017). Given the high nitrogen content of fish and amphibian urine, some authors have proposed that disturbance cues are released via pulsate urination and/or emitted from the gills in fish (Hazlett 1989; Hazlett 1990a; Kiesecker et al. 1999; Wisenden 2014). Some adult aquatic prey species are known to use urine pulses for communication purposes such as releasing mating pheromones (Stacey et al. 1986; Scott and Vermeirssen 1994). During the mating season, male fishes increase the size of their bladders significantly (Katsel et al. 1992 as cited in Sorensen and Stacey 1999) and employ urinary pulses during intrasexual competitive bouts such as while performing their opercular display (Almeida et al. 2005; Barata et al. 2007; Barata et al. 2008; Maruska and Fernald 2012; Bayani et al. 2017). If disturbance cues are, in fact, produced through urination of ammonia or urea, then they may be actively produced in the context of a predator encounter to signal predation risk to conspecifics nearby.

Chemical cues such as disturbance cues have the potential to act as an alarm signal in aquatic prey (Chivers et al. 2012; Wisenden 2014). Disturbance cues are known to increase the survival of naïve prey when presented alongside the odour of a novel predator (Mirza and Chivers 2002a), and are known to increase shoal cohesion and other cooperative antipredator behaviours (Chivers et al. 1995; Wisenden et al. 1995; Brown et al. unpublished data). However, again, disturbance cues may not always reliably indicate predation risk, and thus individuals may simply scale antipredator responses according to the relative risk they represent in their environment, as predicted by the threat sensitivity hypothesis (Helfman 1989; Vavrek and Brown 2009; Lucon Xiccato et al. 2016). Indeed, prey scale their antipredator responses according to the number of disturbance cue emitters and the concentration of disturbance cue detected (Vavrek and Brown 2009). However, it is unknown whether they also scale their responses in response to disturbance cues from more reliable individuals, such as their familiar shoalmates, or whether receivers exhibit kin-biased responses to disturbance cues. Additionally, it is unknown how the

relative predation risk experienced by prey affects their reliance on disturbance cues, such as how they release and respond to disturbance cues.

	Common name, species	Study
Arthropods	Damselfly larvae, Ischnura cervula	Siepielski et al. (2016)
	Hermit crab, Calcinus laevimanus	Hazlett (1990b)
	Northern clearwater crayfish,	Hazlett (1990a)
	Orconectes propinquus	
	Virile crayfish, Oronectes virilis	Hazlett (1990a)
	Rusty crayfish, Orconectes rusticus	Hazlett (1990a)
Echinoderms	Red sea urchin,	Nishizaki and Ackerman (2005)
	Strongylocentrotus franciscanus	
Amphibians	Iberian green frog tadpole,	Gonzalo et al. (2010)
	Pelophylax perezi	
	Red-legged frog tadpole, Rana aurora	Kiesecker et al. (1999)
	Wood frog, Lithobates sylvaticus	Bairos-Novak et al. (2017)
Fishes	Zebrafish, Danio rerio	Oliveira et al. (2013); Barcellos et
		al. (2014); Abreu et al. (2016)
	Iowa darters, Etheostoma exile	Wisenden et al. (1995)
	Convict cichlids,	Vavrek and Brown (2009); Brown et
	Amatilania nigrofasciata	al. (2012)
	Orange clownfish, Amphiprion percula	a Manassa et al. (2013b)
	Nile tilapia, Oreochromis niloticus	Barcellos et al. (2011)
	White sea-bream, Diplodus sargus	Olivotto et al. (2002)
	Gulf toadfish, Opsanus beta	Fulton et al. (2017)
	Slimy sculpins, Cottus cognatus	Bryer et al. (2001)
	Brook trout, Salvelinus fontinalis	Mirza and Chivers (2002b)
	Rainbow trout, Oncorhynchus mykiss	Toa et al. (2004); Ferrari et al.
		(2008); Vavrek and Brown

Table 1.1. Summary of studies on conspecific disturbance cue responses in aquatic prey(adapted from Bairos-Novak et al. 2017).

Sockeye salmon, Oncorhynchus nerkaBett et al. (2016)Small-scaled pacu,Jordão and Volpato (2000)Piaractus mesopotamicusSouth American catfish,South American catfish,Barcellos et al. (2011)Rhamdia quelenFintado catfish,Pintado catfish,Giaquinto and Hoffmann (2012)Pseudoplatystoma corruscansFintado catfish,

1.9. Wood frogs as a study species

Wood frogs (*Lithobates sylvaticus*, LeConte, 1825) are prevalent across much of Canada, inhabiting marshes and other moist areas, as well as neighbouring terrestrial areas. They get their name from their tendency to overwinter in upland forests and their overall tolerance for a more terrestrial lifestyle relative to other ranids (Howard 1980; Martof and Humphries 2017).

Wood frogs are an ideal study species for kinship comparisons because their breeding system is largely monogamous and spatially-separated ponds show little genetic overlap. Spring breeding takes place in a single week following the spring thaw. Males mount the back of females and clasp them in a grip known as an 'amplexus' until the female finds a suitable location to deposit her eggs, which can take anywhere from 2 hours to 3 days (Howard 1980; Berven 1981). Larger males may attempt to dislodge the amplectant males (Herreid II and Kinney 1967; Howard 1980), however, eggs are always fertilized by the amplectant male and very few males mate with multiple females in the same breeding season (Howard 1980; Howard and Kluge 1985), likely due to the low probability of males finding a second mate and dislodging the amplectant male within the short breeding interval of 4-9 days (Herreid II and Kinney 1967; Howard 1980). Population genetics analyses reveal that wood frogs are highly philopatric during the breeding season, with 82% of juveniles returning to their natal ponds to breed and nearly all adults returning to the same pond year after year (Berven and Grudzien 1990). This means that genetic relatedness of frogs breeding at the same ponds is high and likely distinct from frogs of

spatially-separated ponds. The egg deposition strategy of female wood frogs allows for easy collection of newborns from the same parents and without much risk of shared paternity.

Wood frogs are somewhat unique in that they select ephemeral ponds to lay their eggs that eventually dry up over the course of the summer, presumably because these ponds lack permanent aquatic predators (Howard 1980). Females lay all their eggs in distinct egg masses or clutches in shallow, open areas with emergent vegetation (Howard 1980; Seale 1982), as development is largely dependent on water temperatures and thus insolation (Herreid II and Kinney 1967). Female wood frogs often select the same egg oviposition sites as other females that have previously laid within the same pond (Howard 1980; Berven 1981) and egg masses typically consist of ~700 eggs (up to 3000) of 1.6 mm diameter (Herreid II and Kinney 1967). Wood frog tadpoles typically hatch in a couple of weeks or less and immediately face many invertebrate predators lying in wait to ambush them, such as predaceous diving beetle larvae (f. Dytiscidae) (Ferrari et al. 2015a). Tadpoles therefore must quickly learn their highly variable local pond environments after hatching. Often this is accomplished through tadpoles associating conspecific alarm cues with the odour of a novel predator and then reducing their overall activity to the predator odour in subsequent encounters (Chivers and Ferrari 2013). This association can even occur during embryonic development in some species (Mathis et al. 2008; Supekar and Gramapurohit 2017). Similar associative learning of novel predators can also occur with disturbance cues in Iberian green frog tadpoles (*Pelophylax perezi*), although it is thought to be a weaker association (Ferrari et al. 2008; Gonzalo et al. 2010). As tadpoles continue to develop their limb buds and eventually fore- and hindlimbs (stages 26+; Gosner 1960), they fail to respond to chemical cues indicative of risk (Ferrari, unpublished). Tadpoles typically metamorphose into juvenile frogs within 50–120 days after hatching, depending on temperatures and water levels (Herreid II and Kinney 1967; Berven 1981).

Wood frog tadpoles are also known to recognize and associate more with kin, and differentiate kin even when they have no prior (post-hatching) experience with their siblings (Cornell et al. 1989). Indeed, wood frog tadpoles likely use self-referent phenotype matching as a kin recognition mechanism (Waldman 1984; Cornell et al. 1989; Gamboa et al. 1991). For instance, wood frog tadpoles reared in mixed cohorts still can recognize and preferentially associate with true siblings over familiar non-siblings after hatching (Waldman 1984).

1.10. Research objectives

A few studies have manipulated disturbance cues released and received by prey, such as the number of cue emitters and the concentration of cue detected (e.g., Vavrek and Brown 2009), the background level of urea/ammonia (e.g., Vavrek et al. 2008; Brown et al. 2012b), and the nature of disturbance used to obtain the cue in the first place (e.g., Abreu et al. 2016). Yet, few studies have examined whether disturbance cues from familiar or genetically-related individuals evoke different antipredator responses in receivers, or how disturbance cues are differently produced and responded to when prey come from high- vs. low-predation risk environments. Thus, my main objective was to assess whether prey respond more on disturbance cues released by different – and potentially more reliable – individuals. More specifically, I explored three main questions:

How do receivers respond to disturbance cues produced by <u>familiar</u> individuals relative to cues produced by individuals with whom they had no experience? In Chapter 2, I looked at the behaviour of tadpoles that received disturbance cues produced by tadpoles that were familiar or unfamiliar to the test subject to address this question.

How do receivers respond to disturbance cues produced by closely-related <u>kin</u> compared to cues produced by non-kin? In Chapter 3, I separated siblings from the same clutch prior to egg hatching, then later exposed some individuals to disturbance cues from their unfamiliar siblings or to disturbance cues from unfamiliar tadpoles born from different egg clutches, and examined whether close-kin disturbance cues would provoke a stronger response relative to likely non-kin disturbance cues. I also examined this same question in terms of responses to conspecific alarm cues from kin and non-kin.

How does past <u>predation risk experience</u> affect the production of and response to disturbance cues? In Chapter 4, I exposed tadpoles repeatedly to chemical alarm cues over several days to induce a high-risk phenotype, or exposed them to a water control. I then examined the release of disturbance cues from groups of unfamiliar tadpoles from either the high-risk or low-risk disturbance cue treatments, and observed the responses of high- and low-risk background tadpoles.

1.11. Anticipated significance

While many animal behaviourists would feel that the study of prey communication is intrinsically and fundamentally enthralling, there are also many human- and ecosystem-centric applications of disturbance cues. For instance, disturbance cues may represent an entirely novel animal signalling system that could impact how we manage all aquatic species, and may yield practical applications in terms of aquatic prey reintroductions and conservation. For example, young-of-year survival may be increased through conditioning antipredator responses to natural predators by exposing them to predator odour paired with alarm cues (Rehnberg and Schreck 1987; Brown and Godin 1997; Crane and Mathis 2011). This type of research may have important implications for the conservation of amphibians, species that have seen increasingly high mortality in the wild due to competition and predation by invasive species, disease, and low breeding success in captivity (Dodd Jr. and Seigel 1991; Kats and Ferrer 2003; Murphy and Gratwicke 2017).

Chapter 2: Tadpoles respond to disturbance cues from strangers but not familiar individuals

2.1. Introduction

Familiarity, and presumably cooperation, yields important benefits to aquatic prey antipredator responses. For example, predator inspection behaviour is known to increase prey survival via predator recognition (Brown and Godin 1999), predator deterrence (Godin and Davis 1995), and/or by producing a visual signal that highlights the threat nearby to other prey (Smith and Smith 1989). When shoals are composed of reliably-cooperating individuals and, unsurprisingly, familiar rather than unfamiliar shoalmates, predator inspections become more frequent (Milinski 1987; Milinski et al. 1990; Chivers et al. 1995). Shoal cohesion (reducing the distance among shoaling prey) is another viable strategy for avoiding predation (Mathis and Smith 1993) and this also increases in shoals consisting of familiar or related individuals (Chivers et al. 1995; Höjesjö et al. 1998; Hain and Neff 2009; Atton et al. 2014). As a result, familiar shoals in general may simply respond more rapidly to predator attacks compared to unfamiliar shoals (Griffiths et al. 2004), and they may be less reactive to false predator stimuli (Wolcott et al. 2017).

In aquatic prey such as freshwater fishes and tadpoles, unique chemical signatures are likely the predominant sensory modality used when fish recognize familiar conspecifics; yet, visual and auditory cues may also be used. Fathead minnows (*Pimephales promelas*) appear to separate familiar individuals from unfamiliar using only chemical cues (Brown and Smith 1994), and there are many examples of fishes and tadpoles using chemical cues over visual ones to preferentially associate with familiar individuals (Van Havre and FitzGerald 1988; Blaustein and Waldman 1992; Krause et al. 2000). Aquatic prey also use their olfaction when assessing risk in their environments, with chemical alarm cues, disturbance cues, or learned predator odours being important (Ferrari et al. 2010). Yet, few studies to date have examined how familiarity among

aquatic prey affects their reliance on conspecific cues indicating risk. In this chapter, I allowed wood frog tadpoles to familiarize over the course of one month in the same tank then assessed their antipredator responses to either disturbance cues or undisturbed cues (as a control) from familiar or unfamiliar prey. Given that prey are more likely to engage in coordinated antipredator behaviours such as predator inspections or tighter shoaling when familiar with one another, I hypothesized that tadpoles would respond more strongly to disturbance cues taken from groups of familiar conspecifics compared to disturbance cues from unfamiliar conspecifics.

2.2. Methods

2.2.1. Study species

I collected 18 distinct, large egg clutches from three different ephemeral ponds northwest of Saskatoon between April 28th and May 3rd, 2017 and stored them outdoors at the University of Saskatchewan (Saskatoon, SK, Canada). The natural ponds where tadpoles were collected are known to have no fish predators, but do experience invertebrate, salamander, and avian predation. Each egg mass was stored individually in 50-1 outdoor pools filled with at least day-old filtered and dechlorinated water and covered with a light mesh to prevent avian predation. Tadpoles hatched within a fortnight of collection and fed on naturally-growing algae on the walls of their outdoor pools. I conducted ~10% water changes every day and all tanks and experiments were conducted outdoors.

2.2.2. Familiarization and Cue Preparation

To ensure familiarity but limit kin association, I placed distinctly larger and smaller tadpoles that were each from different egg clutches into a 7 l glass tank (familiarization tank) filled with 2 l of filtered water with a mesh covering. There were 15 familiarization tanks, each with 8 larger individuals collected from the same 4/18 distinct egg clutches in addition to 17 smaller tadpoles taken from the remaining 14/18 egg clutches. This was done to ensure that there were no common kin between the two differently sized groups, so that when disturbance cues were prepared from the larger individuals, the smaller individuals receiving the cues would always be non-siblings with the cue donors. Hence, these 25 tadpoles were raised together over a period of 32-33 days to allow tadpoles to become familiar with one another and shared the same number of individuals from each pond and egg mass collected. I conducted water changes every

second day to maintain tank water quality and provide a form of disturbance that tadpoles could react to. After the familiarization period, I removed the 6-8 distinctly larger individuals from each tank group (3/15 tanks had some mortality of larger tadpoles) to prepare undisturbed and disturbance cues. Cue donors were rinsed and placed them in a 0.5-1 plastic cup filled with water at a dilution level of 20 mL of water per tadpole. This final cue concentration (i.e., 0.05 tadpoles/ml) is similar to previous studies using disturbance cues (e.g., Gonzalo et al. 2010).

All donor tadpoles were left undisturbed for an hour in order to acclimate. After the acclimation period, approximately 0.5-1 of fresh filtered water was simultaneously added and removed from cups via gravity-fed airline hoses, thus cups maintained an approximately the same water volume throughout the water change. While this was occurring, I was careful to remain out of sight and as quiet as possible to minimize disturbance. Donor tadpoles were left undisturbed in the cups for 10 minutes thereafter, upon which time I used the same airline hose system to obtain 60 ml of undisturbed cue and added back 60 ml of fresh filtered water.

Immediately following the collection of undisturbed cues, I used two identical glass rods with black opaque plastic ends to simulate a predator chase in each cup. I conducted paired chases simultaneously on two different donor groups by mirroring all movements on one side with the same on the other side while taking care to avoid physical contact with tadpoles in either cup. I used cues from donor groups chased in the same pair to create the familiar vs. unfamiliar cue treatments. Thus, cues coming from familiar and unfamiliar individuals had very similar chase events that were completely mirrored and that had occurred simultaneously. Both groups were left undisturbed for a minute following the disturbance to ensure tadpoles had enough time to produce disturbance cues, then 60 ml of disturbance cues were collected using the airhose system.

All cups, airline tubes, and glass rods used in the chase simulation were subsequently washed thoroughly after the cue extraction. Each tadpole was used only once for cue production and subsequently removed from the experiment (they were not tested as receivers). Cues were produced from all the larger individuals from all of the familiarization tanks (k = 15), and were used within 2 h of being produced.

2.2.3. Testing Protocol

Tadpoles are known to decrease activity in response to nearby predation risk (Hokit and Blaustein 1995; Kiesecker and Blaustein 1998; Chivers and Mirza 2001). Gosner (1960) stage 25 tadpoles from each familiarization tank were randomly allocated to their own 0.5-1 plastic cups filled with ~0.4 l of filtered water and allowed to acclimate for at least an hour prior to testing. Tadpole activity was assessed using the number of times the tadpole crosses the medial line of the cup during a 4-minute pre-exposure and a 4-minute post-exposure period (Ferrari and Chivers 2010; Gonzalo et al. 2010). After the 4-minute pre-exposure period, 5 ml of either undisturbed or disturbance cues from either the same familiarization tank (familiar cues) or from the different familiarization tank (unfamiliar cues) were slowly dripped into each cup. Tadpoles were then observed for 4-minutes post-exposure to assess the relative change in activity caused by cue injection. To ensure a decrease in activity could be observed, should such a decrease occur, I only tested tadpoles that were active (with >7 lines crossed) in the pre-exposure period, otherwise I waited until tadpoles began actively moving again. The order of treatments was randomized and I was blind to the cues used in testing tadpoles. I measured the total body length of each donor and receiver tadpole after testing. The antipredator response of freezing in tadpoles dwindles with the size and age of the receiver, with tadpoles eventually responding to fearful stimuli with increased activity (e.g., >30 mm in wood frogs; Gallie et al. 2001; Fraker 2008). Additionally, tadpoles are opportunistic cannibals as they get larger, consuming conspecifics when they are much larger than them (Faragher and Jaeger 1998; Jefferson et al. 2014). Little mortality was observed in my tanks, likely because of the abundant algal food supply coating the sides of each tank.

2.2.4. Statistical Analysis

Initially, the data appeared to have a number of outliers and was not normally distributed. Due to the relatively large size of some of the tadpoles at the time of testing, I decided to remove tadpoles from the analysis that were >30 mm in body length (3.4% of all data). I also removed overly active tadpoles with >40 line crosses over a 4-min period from the final analysis (2.7% of all data) due to their disproportionately large impact when analyzing absolute differences in line crosses (i.e., post – pre line crosses). Finally, I used old cue (>2 hours old) for four of the trials (2.7% of all data) and so these cases were excluded from the analysis. Upon removing these

trials (8.8% of all data), model residuals were much closer to being normally distributed and all other parametric assumptions were satisfied.

I interpreted significance of models using a critical $\alpha = 0.05$ and all tests were two-tailed and implemented using *R* v.3.3.2 (R Development Core Team 2016). Linear mixed-effects models were fit using package *lme4* (Bates et al. 2015) and plots were created using the *ggplot2* package (Wickham 2009).

In order to use absolute differences in lines crossed (post – pre), pre-exposure line crosses must be compared among treatment groups. These were compared in a mixed model with fixed effects of familiarity type (familiar or unfamiliar), cue type (undisturbed or disturbance cue), their interaction, and a covariate of total length of the receiver tadpole (C_{size}), as well as a random effect (Z) of the specific donor group ($Y_{pre lines} \sim X_{familiarity} \times X_{cue type} + C_{size} + Z$). I included the covariate of size and the random effect in the final model only if their estimates were significantly different from zero, otherwise the model was simplified by dropping non-significant terms. After modelling pre-exposure line crosses, I used a similar initial model for modelling the difference in line crosses ($Y_{diff lines} \sim X_{familiarity} \times X_{cue type} + C_{size} + Z$) and dropped non-significant terms to obtain a more parsimonious model.

Significant interactions among fixed effects were examined by splitting the data by each factor. To account for the increased likelihood of committing a type I error, I use a critical $\alpha' = \alpha/(\# \text{ splits})$ for significance interpretations.

To test if the variance of the random effect term significantly differed from zero (and thus determine if the random effect of donor group need be included), I use a restricted likelihood ratio test implementing extremely rapid and relatively powerful spectral decomposition algorithm of Crainiceanu and Ruppert (2004) for obtaining a simulated finite sampling distribution of a single random effect, as implemented in R with package *RLRsim* (Scheipl et al. 2008). This method circumvents the infamous 'boundary problem' plaguing mixed effect models. If the likelihood ratio test (LRT) failed to reject the null hypothesis that the variance of the random effect term differs from zero, I used a general linear model instead of a linear mixed effects model.

2.3. Results

The mean length of donors after the one-month familiarization period was 39.3 ± 3.8 mm (mean \pm SD) and most were past Gosner stage 25, reaching up to stage 40 with full forelimbs and hindlimbs. Receivers were 24.5 ± 2.4 mm long (mean \pm SD). Receiver sizes did not differ among treatment groups (2-way ANOVA, overall $F_{3,131} = 1.57$, P = 0.2, N = 135).

Pre-exposure line crosses did not differ across treatment groups. For the pre-exposure number of line crosses model ($Y_{pre \ lines} \sim X_{familiarity} \times X_{cue \ type} + C_{size} + Z$), donor group was an important random effect to include (simulated finite sample distribution of Z: LRT = 7.40, P = 0.0013), but there were no significant fixed effects thereafter (linear mixed effects model, all $F_{1,116} \le 1.67$, P ≥ 0.20 , N = 135), indicating equivalent pre-cue exposure line crosses among the different treatments and irrespective of receiver size. Therefore, I was able to use the absolute difference in lines crossed instead of the percent difference measure for further analyses. The mean \pm SE pre-exposure line crosses was 14.0 ± 0.57 lines.

Tadpoles decreased their line crosses most when exposed to disturbance cues taken from unfamiliar donors (Fig. 2.1). I used a similar initial model to analyze the difference in lines crossed ($Y_{diff lines} \sim X_{familiarity} \times X_{cue type} + C_{size} + Z$). The random effect of donor for the change in lines crossed had a variance that was not significantly different from zero (*Z*: *LRT* = 0, *P* = 0.38) and the receiver size covariate had no effect on tadpole responses (multiple regression term for C_{size} : $F_{1,130} = 0.04$, P = 0.85, N = 135), so I simplified the model to a two-way ANOVA ($Y_{diff ines} \sim X_{familiarity} \times X_{cue type}$). This new model had a significant interaction among cue type and familiarity ($F_{1,131} = 4.48$, N = 135, P = 0.036) and so was split by each of the two factors to determine the shape of this interaction and a critical $\alpha' = 0.025$ was used.

Interestingly, tadpoles responded much more to disturbance cues from unfamiliar individuals relative to familiar individuals (Fig. 2.1; two-sample t-test, $t_{65} = 2.41$, P = 0.019, n = 67, $\alpha' = 0.025$), and disturbance cues from unfamiliar donors elicited more of a response relative to undisturbed cues from unfamiliar donors (Fig. 2.1; $t_{65} = 2.59$, P = 0.012, $\alpha' = 0.025$, n = 67). On the other hand, disturbance cues from familiar individuals elicited no response relative to the undisturbed cues of the familiar individuals (Fig. 2.1; $t_{66} = 0.33$, P = 0.74, n = 68). There were no significant differences in responses to familiar vs. unfamiliar undisturbed cues (Fig. 2.1; $t_{66} = 0.23$, P = 0.82, n = 68).



Fig. 2.1. Mean change (\pm SE) in lines crossed by wood frog tadpoles from pre- to post-cue exposure in response to two different types of cues (undisturbed or disturbance cues) from familiar (raised together for 32-33 days) or unfamiliar conspecifics. Different letters indicate statistical differences at $\alpha = 0.05$ and sample size is indicated per bar.

2.4. Discussion

Contrary to my initial predictions, tadpoles ignored all undisturbed cues and disturbance cues released by 1-month familiar and unrelated conspecifics, but did respond to the disturbance cues produced by unrelated strangers. Tadpoles responding to disturbance cues from unfamiliar individuals decreased their relative line crossing by 52.8%, but did not respond to disturbance cues from familiar individuals nor the control cues (~22.3% decrease overall). This is interesting, since the exact same cues were given to both familiar and unfamiliar individuals, so the difference cannot be explained by differences in cue production. During the familiarization
period, tadpoles could see outside their tanks and may have been repeatedly frightened as I walked by them. Thus, one explanation for the observed results may be that familiar individuals learned to ignore disturbance cues from familiar individuals because they were not reliably paired with risk, resulting in prey habituation to familiar disturbance cues. Recall Aesop's tale of *The Shepherd Boy and the Wolf* (Wetherell 1926), in which a boy continues to 'cry wolf' unreliably to nearby villagers until his message is ignored. Indeed, many species seem to ignore conspecific alarm calls that have been made unreliable through repeated playbacks (Cheney and Seyfarth 1988; Bliss 1995; Hare and Atkins 2001; Blumstein et al. 2004). Further experiments that manipulate cue reliability are required in order to confirm if this was indeed occurring.

Other possible explanations include increased activity or decreased stress as a result of sensing familiar conspecific cues. Many familiarity studies involve increased shoaling activity as a result of sensing familiar chemical cues (Brown and Smith 1994; Griffiths and Magurran 1999a), and so familiar cues could increase the overall activity of receivers, which, in turn may negate large decreases in activity expected upon receipt of disturbance cues. However, if this was occurring, one would expect increased activity in tadpoles receiving familiar undisturbed cues, or at least increased activity relative to those receiving unfamiliar undisturbed cues; yet, this is not the case. Another possible explanation could be that in some species, prey experience less stress and are less responsive to threatening stimuli when they sense familiar individuals present nearby. For example, Japanese black heifers (Bos primigenius) are less stressed when in a group with familiars relative to groups composed of unfamiliar individuals (Takeda et al. 2003), and guppies in familiar groups were less responsive to a visual predator stimulus compared to unfamiliar groups of guppies (Wolcott et al. 2017). In this scenario, tadpoles from the familiar treatments would have responded less to familiar cues (such as disturbance cues) as a result of them perceiving familiar individuals nearby and causing decreased stress via social buffering (Smith and Wang 2014). However, again, undisturbed cues from familiar individuals would then be predicted to evoke a lower response compared to undisturbed cues from unfamiliar individuals, if this were the case.

This experiment provides evidence of wood frog tadpoles either differentiating among reliable vs. unreliable cues/individuals, or discriminating familiar vs. unfamiliar cues/individuals. To determine if prey remember one another based on their past reliability, one would have to directly manipulate the reliability of cues from different individuals, as well as the risk present

after reception of the manipulated cues. For instance, individuals could be made reliable or unreliable by pairing the injection of their disturbance cues with an immediate predation threat (e.g., a simulated predator chase), or without a threat thereafter. This could also be done with two distinct disturbance cues (one made reliable and one made unreliable) on the same receiver group. If receivers responded to the reliable disturbance cues while ignoring the unreliable cues, this would be evidence of individuals discriminating cue reliability. Theoretical models predict that receivers should discriminate senders as reliable vs. unreliable more when the costs of ignoring a dishonest signal are higher and the benefits of an honest signal are lower (Koops 2004). In other words, when the cost of ignoring a 'false' disturbance cue is energetically costly to the organism (due to reduced time available for other activities such as foraging), while the benefits of responding to a 'true' disturbance cue are minimal. The latter is simply not the case in the context of predation, given the immediate and large fitness costs of being killed. Instead of cue reliability, it may be just as easy for prey to distinguish between familiar vs. unfamiliar individuals, and respond proportionally to their honest experience with the respective cues from each category. To test if this were true, receivers could be given disturbance cues from other previously familiar individuals to determine if they respond similarly to all cues arising from 'familiar' individuals. In either case, more experiments need to be done to better understand how aquatic prey classify and conceptualize reliable vs. unreliable information, as has been done in studies of reliability assessment in sciurids and vervet monkeys (Cheney and Seyfarth 1988; Hare and Atkins 2001; Blumstein et al. 2004).

Chapter 3: Kinship does not affect tadpole responses to disturbance or alarm cues

3.1. Introduction

Many species use odour or chemical cues to differentiate familiar from unfamiliar and kin from non-kin (see Griffiths 2003 for a review). While many mammals and aquatic animals predominantly rely on chemoreception for differentiating kin from non-kin (e.g., Mehlis et al. 2008; Mateo 2017), some birds may also discriminate kin via odours, as seen in stormpetrels and penguins (Coffin et al. 2011; Bonadonna and Sanz-Aguilar 2012). Even in early life stages, such as with anuran tadpoles, individuals can recognize kin and preferentially associate with these individuals (see Blaustein and Waldman 1992 for a review). Yet, in an antipredator context, kin-biased behaviours are not well studied. Sherman (1981, 1985) noted kin-biased alarm calling and association preferences among kin, with mothers calling more than other adults without offspring. In aquatic species such as tadpoles, kin recognition allows cannibalistic-morph tadpoles to consume predominantly non-kin, thus removing potential competitors (Pfennig et al. 1993). Other cooperative antipredator behaviours such as shoal cohesion and predator inspections are bolstered in aquatic species grouped with close-kin relative to non-kin shoals (Hain and Neff 2009; Hesse et al. 2015).

Despite the commonality and apparent benefits of kin-biased association preferences, little is known regarding prey preferentially responding to cues produced by closely-related conspecifics relative to cues from non-kin. Meuthen et al. (2014) found that alarm cues produced by kin and non-kin are perceived similarly in the cichlid *Pelvicachromis taeniatus*. Hare and Murie (1996) also found no difference in the responses of juvenile Richardson's ground squirrels to alarm calls from related individuals. Herein, I hypothesized that wood frog tadpoles respond to cues from their siblings and non-siblings differently, and predicted that they would respond more to disturbance cues and alarm cues from their own siblings compared to cues produced by

individuals from different egg clutches, while controlling for the effect of familiarity. If receivers respond preferentially to disturbance cues from their immediate siblings, this would suggest that disturbance cues are maintained via kin selection.

3.2. Methods

3.2.1. Tadpole collection and kinship

I collected distinct, large egg clutches from ephemeral ponds northwest of Saskatoon between April 28th and May 3rd, 2017. Each egg clutch was split into two and raised in separate large pools to make sure that some of the tadpoles from each clutch were not familiar with one another. Some of the egg clutches were collected from the same pond, while some were collected from two other similar ponds >7 km away.

Distinct wood frog egg clusters taken from the same pond are more likely to be genetically similar relative to egg clusters from different, spatially-separated ponds (see 1.10; Berven and Grudzien 1990). On the other hand, egg clusters from different ponds face entirely different environmental conditions during embryotic development, and tadpoles may respond differently to cues produced by tadpoles raised in distinct environments. Lucon-Xiccato et al. (2016) demonstrated that the antipredator response of tadpoles to alarm cues depends on whether the alarm cue donors were raised in a low- vs. high-risk environment. Additionally, in Chapter 4, I demonstrate that background risk affects the production and response to disturbance cues. Thus, I exposed receivers to unfamiliar cues produced by tadpoles from the same clutch, tadpoles from a different clutch taken from the same pond, and tadpoles from a different clutch collected from a different pond. If tadpoles from the same pond are more similar genetically relative to tadpoles from a different pond, then the response to disturbance cues produced by tadpoles from a different clutch in the same vs. different ponds may differ. Similarly, if tadpoles from different ponds produce different cues due to their egg deposition environment, I again expect the responses of receiver tadpoles to cues produced by tadpoles from a different clutch in the same vs. different ponds to differ. Thus, the two different clutch comparisons relative to the same-clutch cues serve as a litmus test of possible underlying genetic and/or environmental confounds in this experiment. All cues used in the experiment were unfamiliar to receivers, save for possible embryonic experience of same-clutch cues prior to egg collection, which is not easily avoided.

3.2.2. Cue preparation and testing

Cues were prepared in a way identical to that outlined in the methods section 2.2.2, with the exception of alarm cues. After obtaining undisturbed cues and disturbance cues from the same 10 individuals, they were rinsed and euthanized via a blow to the head (using a mortar and pestle). Their bodies were emulsified, the resulting solution mixed with 200 ml of filtered water, and filtered through cotton gauze to remove any large pieces of tissue that remained (Ferrari et al. 2007; Ferrari and Chivers 2010). All cues were released at similar ecologically-relevant concentrations by using the same number of individuals in the same volume of water.

Testing immediately followed cue preparation and used an identical protocol as testing in Chapter 2. I required tadpoles to be less than 30 mm long for testing, have at least 7 pre-exposure line crosses, and I used cues within 2 hours of preparation to avoid potential cue expiry. The order of treatments was randomized and I was blind to both the cue type and kin group of tadpoles being tested. Finally, to compare to the undisturbed cue I used as a control, I had a limited number of trials examining the responses of tadpoles to filtered water without tadpoles present.

3.2.3. Statistical analysis

Due to cloudy and windy weather causing a great disturbance following cue exposure, 5.05% of trials were removed. Linear models were implemented using *R* v.3.3.2 (R Development Core Team 2016). Linear mixed-effects models were fit using package *lme4* (Bates et al. 2015) and plots were created using the *ggplot2* package (Wickham 2009). Similar to previously, I used the absolute difference in lines crossed (post – pre) after comparing pre-exposure line crosses among the different treatment groups.

Initial linear mixed models for both pre-exposure line crosses and for absolute differences initially included the effects of clutch comparison (kin, non-kin same population, or non-kin different population), cue type (undisturbed cue, disturbance cue, or alarm cue), their interaction, and a random effect (*Z*) of donor group (i.e., a linear mixed model of $Y \sim X_{clutch comparison} \times X_{cue type} + Z$). As previously, I compared these models with a linear model lacking the random effect term using the simulated finite sample distribution method discussed previously (see section 2.2.4; Crainiceanu and Ruppert 2004; Scheipl et al. 2008). Models were simplified from the initial model by dropping non-significant terms to obtain a more parsimonious final model.

Finally, I compared tadpole responses to undisturbed cues from the same clutch and filtered water using an independent samples t-test. I interpreted significance using a critical $\alpha = 0.05$, all tests were two-tailed, and all parametric assumptions of linear models were satisfied.

3.3. Results

The mean length of the 60 donors was 24.2 ± 3.52 mm (mean \pm SD). I did not record the length of each receiver for this experiment, but I recorded a mean length of 23 mm in a subset of receivers (n = 40), with lengths ranging between 18–29 mm long.

3.3.1. Clutch comparison × cue

Pre-exposure line crosses were similar across all treatment combinations. In the initial mixed model of pre-cue exposure line crosses, the variance of the donor group term did not differ from zero (simulated finite sample distribution of Z: LRT = 0, P = 0.34), and none of the effects were significant in the reduced two-way ANOVA (overall $F_{8,273} = 0.42$, P = 0.91). Thus I proceeded to use absolute difference from pre- to post-cue exposure in line crosses to assess the antipredator response of tadpoles to different cues. The mean ± SE pre-exposure line crosses was 18.6 ± 0.58 lines.

Tadpoles decreased their line crosses to disturbance cues and alarm cues, but there were no differences among the three clutch comparisons (Fig. 3.1). The initial mixed model of absolute difference in line crosses ($Y_{diff lines} \sim X_{clutch comparison} \times X_{cue type} + Z$) yielded a random effect variance that did not differ from zero (Z: LRT = 0, P = 0.33), and so the model was simplified to a two-way ANOVA (overall $F_{8,273} = 2.37$, P = 0.018, N = 282). The interaction between cue type and clutch comparison was not significant ($F_{4,273} = 0.06$, P = 0.99, N = 282). The cue that tadpoles were exposed to significantly affected the difference in lines crossed ($F_{2,273} = 8.87$, P = 0.0002, N = 282), but the clutch comparison factor had no effect ($F_{2,273} = 0.59$, P = 0.56, N = 282). Specifically, disturbance cues and alarm cues significantly decreased line crosses from pre- to post-exposure relative to undisturbed cues (undisturbed vs. disturbance cue: $t_{185} = 3.55$, P = 0.0005, n = 187; undisturbed vs. alarm cue: $t_{186} = 3.83$, P = 0.0002, n = 188), and the two did not differ from one another (disturbance vs. alarm cue: $t_{187} = 0.38$, P = 0.71, n = 189).



Fig. 3.1. Mean change (\pm SE) in lines crossed by wood frog tadpoles from pre- to post-cue exposure in response to three different types of cues (undisturbed, disturbance, or alarm cue) from unfamiliar conspecifics raised either from the same egg clutch (kin), a different egg clutch in the same pond (non-kin same population), or a different egg clutch found in a separate pond several kilometres away (non-kin different population). Different letters indicate statistical differences at $\alpha = 0.05$ and sample size is indicated per bar.

3.3.2. Control cues

I compared the responses of tadpoles to undisturbed cues from kin donors vs. the response to filtered water alone ($Y_{diff \ lines} \sim X_{cue \ type}$) and found no difference (Student's t-test, $t_{49} = 0.67, P = 0.50$).

3.4. Discussion

Tadpoles responded similarly to cues across all clutch comparisons, regardless of whether tadpoles were from the same or different clutches (Fig. 3.1). The reduction in activity resulting from disturbance cues and alarm cues collected from the same individuals was also similar, and significantly more pronounced relative to the undisturbed cues. Specifically, tadpoles decreased

their relative line crosses by 26.0% and by 27.5% in response to disturbance cues and alarm cues, respectively, whereas they increased their line crosses by 0.7% in response to undisturbed cues. The similar response to kin vs. non-kin alarm cues has been observed previously. For example, Meuthen et al. (2014) found no difference in the response of cichlids to kin vs. non-kin alarm cue and Richardson's ground squirrels respond similarly to alarm calls emitted by kin vs. non-kin, including calls from their own mothers (Hare and Warkentin 2012). It is unlikely that prey would preferentially respond to cues or signals when they are just as likely to be reliable when they are emitted, since they likely make the emitter more conspicuous to predators and are therefore costly to produce (Maynard Smith 1965).

There are many explanations as to why tadpoles did not respond differently to disturbance cues produced by closely-related siblings relative to non-siblings from the same or different ponds. It is possible that the difference between receiver responses to kin vs. non-kin cues is so nuanced and slight that my study could not detect the difference, or the cues used in the experiment were too potent/concentrated to detect differences in the response of tadpoles. Unlike the familiarity experiment in Chapter 2, tadpoles in this experiment were raised in large pools of >100 tadpoles from the same egg clutch prior to being tested with unfamiliar cues. Some studies have suggested that the effects of familiarity and kinship are only seen in smaller group sizes and otherwise dwindling in larger groups due to cognitive and/or energetic constraints (Griffiths and Magurran 1997a; Schweitzer et al. 2011). This is a common difference between laboratory and field experiments, as in the field, individuals may be in much larger groups and infrequently come across familiar and/or closely-related individuals (Griffiths 2003). Thus, the ability to differentiate kin from non-kin could arise ontogenetically in tadpoles, depending on the group size most commonly experienced by tadpoles early on in life. This also would explain why I observed differences dependent on familiarity and not kinship. Another confound that obfuscates comparisons between the two experiments is that in the familiarity experiment, tadpoles were much larger and often at later stages of development relative to the kinship experiment. In either case, it is interesting to note that sample sizes were roughly similar between the two experiments, suggesting that the kinship experiment had enough statistical power to reveal differences among clutch comparisons.

Familiarity and/or cue reliability may supersede kinship effects in tadpoles and other aquatic prey. Familiarity is more commonly used among group-living species (Krause et al.

2000; Griffiths 2003), and prey may prefer associating with familiar conspecifics rather than kin or avoid kin in order to avoid potential inbreeding (Hare and Murie 1996; Gerlach and Lysiak 2006; Coffin et al. 2011; Bonadonna and Sanz-Aguilar 2012; Croft et al. 2012). Possibly, familiarity may act as a placeholder for wood frog tadpole kin recognition mechanisms, present earlier in development until phenotype matching is more attuned later on in life. Such appears to be the case in newborn Columbian ground squirrels, who use familiarity in their first 30 days of life, then switching to phenotypic matching thereafter (Mateo 2010; Mateo 2017). Finally, familiarity may be a requirement for kin-biased behaviour, as it is in guppies (Griffiths and Magurran 1999a). Moreover, all these hypotheses disregard the fact that many studies have found early-stage wood frog tadpoles (2-6 weeks old) preferentially associate with unfamiliar siblings over non-siblings, regardless of past experience (Cornell et al. 1989; Gamboa et al. 1991); so, it is unlikely that the tadpoles in my experiment relied more on familiarity, or failed to differentiate kin.

It is also possible that tadpoles did not respond to disturbance cues from differently-related individuals because they respond similarly to disturbance cues from even partially-related individuals. For example, Hoogland (1986) observed that amicable behaviour in black-tailed prairie dogs was similarly directed to any related individual, regardless of how closely related they were relative to conspecifics that did not share any recent genealogical history. Sherman (1981) noted that Belding's ground squirrels act nepotistically only for kin classes that remained alive for all generations – mothers, daughters, and sisters, and half-sisters – no other classes. If wood frog populations used in this study were the result of a single original and recent ancestry, it is possible that tadpoles would perceive each of the three cue treatments as 'kin'. Nevertheless, wood frog tadpoles clearly demonstrate kin-biased association preferences in similarly-composed wild populations (Cornell et al. 1989; Gamboa et al. 1991), and since wood frogs are highly philopatric (Berven and Grudzien 1990), spatially-separated populations of frogs may be fairly genetically distinct.

It is worth noting that the same prey in the same volume of water were used to produce all three cue types, and that the responses of receivers to disturbance cues and alarm cues were statistically similar. While the current study does not explicitly control for the chemical concentration of either cue, it does suggest that disturbance cues evoke an antipredator response similar to that seen in prey exposed to low concentrations of alarm cue. Other studies have found

lower responses of prey to disturbance cues relative to alarm cues (again, without controlling for cue concentrations) (Ferrari et al. 2008; Gonzalo et al. 2010). Interestingly, Gonzalo et al. (2010) noted similar responses to a conditioned predator odour the day after initial pairing with disturbance cues and alarm cues. However, after the first day, disturbance cue-paired odours were forgotten while alarm cue-paired odours were remembered up to nine days after initial conditioning. It is also worth noting that most studies examining disturbance and alarm cues extract them from separate individuals, while in my study, alarm cues were taken after individuals had released disturbance cues. Since disturbance cues are likely finite (Smith 1979) and involve nitrogenous waste products (Hazlett 1990a; Brown et al. 2012a), the alarm cues used in the current experiment may have not included any disturbance cues and thus evoked a less-than-normal fright response in tadpoles. However, this assertion assumes that disturbance cues are responsible for at least some portion of prey responses to chemical alarm cues, which is entirely speculative. Moreover, alarm cues used in this experiment were very dilute relative to other studies (0.05 tadpoles/ml vs. 0.025 to 0.17 tadpoles/ml in other studies; e.g., Ferrari et al. 2009a; Ferrari and Chivers 2009) and my tadpoles were relatively large compared to most studies of alarm cues in tadpoles. In either case, the current study generates many questions about how disturbance cues shape up relative to alarm cues in a natural predation context.

Chapter 4: Background risk alters how tadpoles release and respond to disturbance cues¹

4.1. Introduction

Previous experience with risk can dramatically influence the way prey perceive subsequent information about risk. Repeated exposure to stimuli indicating predation risk – such as through repeated exposure to alarm cues or the visual sight of a predator – are known to elicit a 'high-risk phenotype' (Brown et al. 2016; Crane and Ferrari 2016; Mitchell et al. 2016). These high-risk prey have altered stress reactivity, physiology, cognition, and behaviour relative to their low-risk counterparts (Brown et al. 2013; Ferrari et al. 2015b; Ferrari et al. 2015c; Ferrari et al. 2015d; Chivers et al. 2016; Mitchell et al. 2016). Yet, little is known regarding how prey rely on conspecific cues when they have previously experienced a high-predation risk environment. The 'costly information hypothesis' predicts that prey will rely more on social cues indicating risk when it is too risky to glean information about predators through personal observation (Boyd and Richerson 1985). Therefore, prey from high-risk environments are expected to rely more on conspecific cues than prey from low-risk environments (Webster and Laland 2008).

To explore how recent experience with risk affected both the production and response to disturbance cues, I tested the response of wood frog tadpoles (*Lithobates sylvaticus*) from high- and low-risk backgrounds (the receivers) to disturbance cues from high- and low-risk tadpoles (the donors). To establish the two risk regimes, larval tadpoles were conditioned to either low or high background risk through repeated exposures to either control water or injured

¹ Most of the content of this chapter comes from the following publication. Changes have been made to avoid redundancy with other chapters and for consistency among chapters. KRBN conducted the experiment, analyzed the data, and wrote the first draft of the manuscript.

Bairos-Novak KR, Mitchell MD, Crane AL, Chivers DP, & Ferrari MCO. (2017) Trust thy neighbour in times of trouble: background risk alters how tadpoles release and respond to disturbance cues. Proc. R. Soc. B 284:20171465.

conspecific alarm cue, respectively (Ferrari et al. 2009b; Ferrari et al. 2015b). Tadpoles likely scale their responses according to the cumulative risk perceived in the environment, rely more on social information when personal experience about predation risk is costly to obtain (which it so often is), and meld multiple sources of information (e.g., disturbance cues × alarm cues) when assessing risk. Therefore, I hypothesized that differences in a tadpole's background risk would affect their production and response to disturbance cues. I predicted that high-risk receivers could not afford to ignore disturbance cues relative to low-risk receivers (i.e., high-risk receivers would have a lower threshold of response). Finally, if high-risk individuals produce more disturbance cues than low-risk individuals when exposed to the same stimuli, receivers should respond more to high-risk disturbance cues relative to low-risk disturbance cues.

4.2. Methods

4.2.1. Tadpoles and background risk

Tadpoles were collected in early May of 2016 and raised similar to the previous experiments. The tadpoles in this experiment were all in Gosner stage 25 and all < 20 mm in total length, and so were not measured. I moved 30 different groups of 10 individuals to 3.71 plastic pails filled with 1.5 l of filtered water for background risk exposures. Background risk exposures of either alarm cue or filtered water occurred 3 times daily for 5 days prior to testing, for a total of 15 exposures. Exposures took place between 1000 hours and 1700 hours CST at an inconsistent time throughout the day, with at least 1.5 h separating each exposure. I prepared alarm cues prior to each exposure by euthanizing 12 tadpoles via a blow to the head (using a mortar and pestle), emulsifying the bodies, mixing the result with 160 ml of filtered water, and filtering this solution through cotton gauze to remove any large pieces of tissue that remained (Ferrari et al. 2007; Ferrari and Chivers 2009; Ferrari and Chivers 2010). This preparation yielded enough alarm cue for eight injections (20 ml per injection containing ~1.5 tadpoles each). This alarm cue concentration was similar to previous studies and known to elicit a high-risk background phenotype in aquatic prey such as tadpoles (Gonzalo et al. 2010; Chivers et al. 2013; Lucon-Xiccato et al. 2016), and thus was used for tadpoles in the 'high-risk' treatment group. I used 20 ml of filtered water in the place of alarm cues for the relatively lower risk or 'low-risk' treatment group. Either low-risk or high-risk cues were consistently and similarly administered to the same pails containing tadpoles each day during the background risk exposure

period and each pail underwent a complete water change 1 h after the last conditioning event of the day to avoid habituation to the cues.

4.2.2. Cue preparation and testing

To avoid the confounding effects of familiarity, I selected 8 high-risk donor tadpoles at random from 8 different high-risk pails to obtain high-risk cues, and similarly selected 8 low-risk donors from independent pails to produce low-risk cues. Undisturbed and disturbance cues were prepared according to similar methods described in section 2.2.2, with the exception that cues were created using 8 tadpoles in 320 ml of filtered water (0.025 tadpoles/ml). I selected a relatively lower concentration relative to my previous experiments using 0.05 tadpoles/ml in an attempt to increase the contrast between the antipredator responses of low- and high-risk tadpoles to disturbance cues. Tadpoles were tested within 2 h of cue preparation following the same protocols as in section 2.2.3.

4.2.3. Statistical analysis

I tested for differences among tadpole pre-exposure line crosses using a 3-way ANOVA $(Y_{pre lines} \sim X_{receiver risk} \times X_{donor risk} \times X_{cue type})$. I tested the relative change in tadpole line crosses using a 4-way repeated-measures analysis of variance (R-M ANOVA) testing the effect of cue donor risk (low vs. high), receiver risk (low vs. high), and cue type (undisturbed cue vs. disturbance cue) as between-subject factors, and time period (pre- vs. post-stimulus; W) as the within-subjects factor ($Y_{line\ crosses} \sim X_{receiver\ risk} \times X_{donor\ risk} \times X_{cue\ type} \times W$). I selected a different analysis for this experiment after inspecting the error terms of each model. The error term for a three-way ANOVA model was much larger than that of a 4-way R-M ANOVA, which treats the change in pre- and post-exposure line crosses similar to a random effect term in a mixed model. No outliers were removed from the dataset as all ANOVA assumptions were satisfied. All tests were two-tailed and I report *P*-values from Pillai's trace, as this conservative method reduces the likelihood of committing a Type I error. I used $\alpha = 0.05$ to assess overall model significance and employed the Bonferroni correction ($\alpha' = \alpha/k$) for multiple *post-hoc* tests when the analysis was rerun at lower factor levels in order to investigate significant interactions. Statistical analysis was conducted in R v.3.3.2 (R Development Core Team 2016) using the afex package (Singmann et al. 2016) and results were plotted using the ggplot2 package (Wickham 2009).

4.3. Results

Pre-exposure line crosses did not differ across treatment groups. For the pre-exposure number of line crosses model ($Y_{pre \ lines} \sim X_{receiver \ risk} \times X_{donor \ risk} \times X_{cue \ type}$), there were no significant fixed effects (2-way ANOVA, overall $F_{7,258} = 0.54$, P = 0.80, N = 266), indicating equivalent precue exposure line crosses among the different treatments. The mean \pm SE pre-exposure line crosses was 17.2 \pm 0.5 lines.

The decrease in line crosses from pre- to post-cue exposure changed depending on the cue type, donor risk, and receiver risk. I used a repeated-measures ANOVA model ($Y_{line crosses} \sim X_{donor risk} \times X_{receiver risk} \times X_{cue type} \times W$) and found a significant 4-way interaction ($F_{1,258} = 6.4$, P = 0.012, N = 532) indicating that the change in lines crossed depended on the risk level associated with the cue donor and the cue receiver as well as the type of cue used. This interaction stemmed from the fact that low-risk tadpoles did not alter their behaviour in response to low-risk disturbance cues (Fig. 4.1a; paired t-test, $t_{32} = 0.93$, P = 0.36, N = 33, $\alpha' = 0.01$), but showed a marked antipredator response when exposed to disturbance cues from high-risk conspecifics (Fig. 4.1b, $t_{32} = 6.7$, P < 0.001, N = 33, $\alpha' = 0.01$). The low-risk receiver response pattern differs from that of high-risk receivers who responded to disturbance cues from both low-risk tadpoles (Fig. 4.1c, $t_{32} = 4.6$, P < 0.001, N = 34, $\alpha' = 0.01$).

When tadpoles responded to disturbance cues, they did so similarly across the different treatment combinations. High-risk receivers responded with a similar intensity to low- or high-risk disturbance cues (Fig. 4.1c/d, two-way R-M ANOVA interaction of receiver risk level × pre/post-exposure: $F_{1,65} = 1.2$, P = 0.27, N = 134, $\alpha' = 0.025$). Similarly, the response of low- and high-risk receivers to high-risk disturbance cues was commensurate (Fig. 4.1b/d, two-way interaction of cue donor risk level × pre/post-exposure: $F_{1,65} = 4.3$, P = 0.043, N = 134, $\alpha' = 0.025$).



Fig. 4.1. Mean (\pm SE) number of lines crossed by wood frog tadpoles from pre- to post-cue exposure in response to undisturbed conspecific cues (dashed lines and open circles) and disturbance cues (solid lines and closed circles) across low- (a+c) and high- (b+d) cue donor risk levels as well as low- (a+b) and high- (c+d) receiver risk levels. Asterisks represent significant responses to disturbance cues.

4.4. Discussion

High-risk cue donors released disturbance cues that prompted more of a fright response in low-risk receivers compared to disturbance cues from low-risk donors. This means that high-risk donors may produce disturbance cues of increased quantity or quality, and/or different, more potent chemical cues relative to low-risk donors. The latter is unlikely over the short-term, given that the time required to respond to a pursuing predator is often too rapid for major biochemical or physiological changes in nitrogen excretion of most anurans (Wright and Wright 1996; Wilkie 2002). However, high-risk individuals have increased foraging rates (Chuard et al. 2018) and altered diet and gut morphology (Relyea and Auld 2004), which may affect the biochemical composition of disturbance cues produced by each group. While the activity of tadpoles during the simulated disturbance chase was not explicitly recorded in this study, there were no apparent differences in the escape responses of low- and high-risk donors to the same physical disturbance used to obtain disturbance cues. Yet, individuals with the high-risk phenotype may have somewhat changed escape responses to predators (Ramasamy et al. 2017). High-risk donors may also produce more disturbance cues due to differences in their stress physiology relative to low-risk donors. For example, individuals from high-risk environments appear more reactive to some stressors and exhibit an increased physiological stress response (Boonstra et al. 1998; Brown and Bibost 2014; Ferrari et al. 2015b). Finally, my observed results may also be explained by the hypothesis that disturbance cues act as an antipredator signal to coordinate prey defenses. Other coordinated antipredator behaviours also increase with rising background risk levels. For example, three-spined stickleback populations with higher relative predation rates are known to inspect predators more than low-risk populations (Walling et al. 2004). In any case, the current study suggests that tadpoles can modify their disturbance cue output over a time period of five days or less and more work is required to elucidate the plasticity of disturbance cue production.

High-risk receivers responded more than low-risk receivers to the same disturbance cues produced by low-risk donors, likely due to a lowered minimum behavioural response threshold. Therefore, tadpole antipredator responses likely depend on knowledge of predation risk and the quantity of disturbance cue perceived, as affected by the number of cue donors and the concentration of disturbance cues in solution (Vavrek and Brown 2009; Brown et al. 2013). A lower response threshold has also been observed as a result of high background risk levels in some species of fish (Brown et al. 2001; Brown et al. 2006). While disturbance cues are relatively less reliable in terms of predicting risk compared to alarm cues (Ferrari et al. 2008; Ferrari et al. 2010), disturbance cues in high-risk environments are more likely to indicate credible predation risk.

Where tadpoles significantly responded to disturbance cues, I observed no difference in the magnitude of the antipredator responses to disturbance cues (Fig. 4.1b-d), indicating an all-or-nothing threshold response strategy to disturbance cues. Undisturbed cues decrease prey activity by 19% on average, while low-risk receivers responding to low-risk disturbance cues decreased activity by only 12%. All other combinations of disturbance cues decreased activity by 43% on average.

Chapter 5: General Discussion

5.1. Summary of findings

My main findings suggest that tadpoles are able to detect variation in the disturbance cues from others, do not differentiate between disturbance cues from close-relatives vs. less-related individuals, and that tadpoles from high predation risk environments release quantitatively or qualitatively different disturbance cues relative to low-risk tadpoles. In Chapter 2, tadpoles failed to respond to disturbance cues from familiar individuals, but responded to disturbance cues produced by strangers. This suggests that tadpoles habituated and ignored the 'unreliable' disturbance cues that were never followed by credible predation risk during the one-month familiarization period. In Chapter 3, tadpoles responded to disturbance and alarm cues from kin and putative non-kin similarly. This concurs with other studies of receiver responses to alarm cues from kin (Meuthen et al. 2014). Finally, in Chapter 4, high-predation risk tadpoles released and responded more to disturbance cues in environments with more predation. Below, I take what is previously known regarding the function and evolution of disturbance cues and integrate it with the current thesis. I then conclude with some potentially fruitful avenues, given how little is known about disturbance cues.

5.2. Possible function(s) of disturbance cues in aquatic environments

My results ultimately beg the question: what is the proximate function(s) of disturbance cues, and why did they ultimately evolve in the first place? Both remain a source of debate, as little is known about how disturbance cues mediate social information transmission (Chivers et al. 2012). Smith (1992) originally postulated 16 unique hypotheses regarding the evolution of alarm cues and many of these could apply to disturbance cues given their potentially voluntary production in response to predation, rather than as a by-product of predation events (Chivers et al. 2012; Wisenden 2014). The majority of these hypotheses assume that disturbance cues act as

a signal and are therefore produced in specific contexts. Again, I define signals as stimuli that are released by the sender to modify the behaviour of receivers in a way that benefits the sender (Otte 1974; Donath 2007).

One crucial part of this definition is the ability of prey to modulate their own production of stimuli in accordance with the context they find themselves in. While there is some evidence that disturbance cues may be associated with nitrogenous wastes and thus could be controlled via pre-existing excretion systems, no study to date has explicitly tested this idea. Male fish actively produce urine pulses in intrasexual competition to express their large body size and exert dominance over smaller same-sex subordinates while simultaneously advertising these same qualities to females (Almeida et al. 2005; Barata et al. 2007; Barata et al. 2008; Maruska and Fernald 2012; Bayani et al. 2017). Fish also release mating pheromones through their urine (Stacey et al. 1986; Scott and Vermeirssen 1994), and the volume of urine available greatly increases just prior to the mating season (Katsel et al. 1992 as cited in Sorensen and Stacey 1999). Thus, if disturbance cues do consist of urine pulses, prey may easily be in control of these processes. Given this, disturbance cues as signals could have presumably evolved through the process of cue ritualization. In Table 5.1, I propose 13 possible functions of disturbance cues as signals.

Of these 13 hypotheses regarding the function of disturbance cues, initiating group crypsis and shoal cohesion are the most supported. Tactile and chemical disturbance cues are known to increase shoal cohesion in fishes (Meuthen et al. 2016; Brown et al. unpublished data), and most disturbance cue studies demonstrate decreased activity in receivers (see Table 1.1). Indeed, chemical disturbance cues may coordinate group behaviours such as reduced activity and freezing, closer shoaling or schooling, and coordinated group dashing, all of which likely improve the survival odds for aquatic prey when faced with a predator (Smith 1992; Chivers et al. 1995; Crook and Davoren 2014).

Other hypotheses for disturbance cues remain untested but are supported indirectly in the literature. Disturbance cues may be used to initiate predator inspections in prey. Prey that engage in predator inspections of ambush predators are more likely to deter predators from attacking (Pitcher et al. 1986; Godin and Davis 1995; Walling et al. 2004), but also put themselves at risk if they are the only individuals inspecting the predator (Milinski 1987; Milinski et al. 1990). It is therefore unsurprising that groups composed of familiar or genetically-related individuals tend to

engage in a higher frequency of predator inspections (Chivers et al. 1995; Hesse et al. 2015), although this has never been observed in tadpoles. The frequency of predator inspections also increases within high predation risk environments (Walling et al. 2004), as does prey reliance on disturbance cues (see Chapter 4). Therefore, disturbance cues could, in theory, serve to increase or coordinate predator inspections among prey. Yet, Abreu et al. (2016) demonstrated that disturbance cues are mostly released in zebrafish that are chased by a predator (model) rather than prey exposed to a visual predator, and so the timing of disturbance cue production may preclude predator inspection events. In other words, prev likely do not rely on disturbance cues to coordinate predator inspections if disturbance cues are produced only after prey are chased by a predator, since predator inspections do little to deter predators after the attack sequence has begun. Another potential function of disturbance cues may be to cloak an individual's scent from aquatic predators, given the use of urea by the Gulf toadfish (Opsanus beta) to cloak its scent from nearby predators (Barimo and Walsh 2006). Since tadpole disturbance cues likely consist of pulses of ammonia, it remains to be seen whether ammonia pulses could also cloak the scent of tadpoles to nearby predators (Kiesecker et al. 1999; Manteifel et al. 2005). However, disturbance cues of fishes are most likely urea-based, and so this hypothesis could be explored further (Brown et al. 2012b)

Doceiwon	Benefits			
of Signal	(sender/ receiver)	Function	Support	Comments regarding disturbance cues:
Predator	(-/+)	Startle effects: startle, or surprise predators	×	No evidence to date.
Predator	(- / +)	Aposematism: signal predator that prey is	×	Unlikely, given the widespread nature of
		dangerous or unpalatable		disturbance cues in many prey that are entirely
				palatable.
Predator	(- / +)	Injure predator: harm predators through	×	No evidence to date.
,		release of loxic chemicals	,	
Predator	(-/+)	Confusion, chemical camouflage, or sensory	ċ	Untested to date. Urea pulses in gulf toadfish
		impairment: misdirects, hides, or confuses		have been suggested to mask their scent from
		predators such that they are not able to		predators (Barimo and Walsh 2006).
		accurately detect or attacking prey		
Predator	(-/+)	Pursuit invitation/baiting: lure predator into	i	Untested to date.
		unsuccessful attacks, e.g., piping plovers		
		(Ristau 1993)		
Predator	(-/+)	Pursuit inhibition/flagging: signal predator	i	Untested to date.
		that attacks will be unsuccessful, e.g.,		
		flagging deer		
2°	(+ / +)	Predator attraction: attract other predators	×	Unlikely, but may be the case for chemical alarm
predators		that may disrupt the attack by the first predator		cues (see Chivers et al. 2012 for a review,
				Lönnstedt and McCormick 2015).
Predators	(+ / +)	Burglar alarm hypothesis: attract predators of	i	Untested to date.
of predator		the initial predator that may disrupt the attack		
		(Burkenroad 1943)		
Other prey	(-/+)	Behavioural manipulation: manipulate other	×	Deceit as the sole function of disturbance cues is
		prey into fleeing and distracting the predator		not sustainable (Trivers 1971), and prey may
				quickly learn to differentiate reliable cues from
				unreliable (Koops 2004).

Table 5.1. The proposed proximate functions of disturbance cues as signals, adapted from Smith (1992).

Other prey	(+/+)	Predator mobbing: coordinate prey defensive	×	Very few observations exist to date of predator
•	~	attacks on predator		mobbing in aquatic prey (but see Lachat and
				Haag-Wackernagel 2016).
Other prey	*(+ / +)	Initiate predator inspection: simultaneous	ċ	Untested to date. While predator inspections
		e.g., silence or hiding, reducing change of		increase in familiar and/or genetically-related fish
		predator detecting the group		shoals, since disturbance cues are released while
				prey are being chased, they may have little effect
				on the predation outcome.
Other prey	(+ / +)	Initiate group crypsis: simultaneous e.g.,	>	Most prey exhibit reduced activity in response to
		silence or hiding, reducing change of predator		disturbance cues, in addition to in the current
		detecting the group		study.
Other prey	*(+ / +)	Increase shoal cohesion: initiate tighter	$\overline{}$	Survival increased when prey exposed a priori to
		grouping, decreasing the distance between prey		disturbance cues and some evidence of shoal
		and thus improving survival of the group		cohesion in cichlids (Brown et al. unpublished
				data, Bairos-Novak et al. unpublished data).
*May also fu	inction as	a reliable cue $(0, +)$ rather than as an honest signal ((+ / +),	if disturbance cues are not under the control of the

donor individual.

5.3. Ultimate evolution and maintenance of disturbance cues

Since disturbance cues could also act as a cue for predators to better locate and target prey in the aquatic system, it is likely that they are produced because they elicit some positive inclusive fitness benefits for the releaser (Maynard Smith 1965). Ultimately, disturbance cues could have arisen as a signal through cue ritualization, as previously discussed. In Table 5.2, I describe 7 hypotheses concerning the potential fitness benefits of disturbance cues as signals. Of these, only two hypotheses show mixed supported in the literature and in the current thesis.

Disturbance cues could be maintained as signals if they benefitted the group and/or the sender over the long run (Chivers et al. 2012; Wisenden 2014). For example, if they function as a way of coordinating prey antipredator defenses in order to increase overall survival of the group (+ / +), this would be an example of byproduct mutualism. Alternatively, even if disturbance cues decrease the fitness of the sender (-, +), they could be maintained in populations through reciprocal altruism, as is likely the case for alarm calls in alarm-calling sciurids (Maynard Smith 1965; Hare and Murie 1996; Hare and Warkentin 2012). Both reciprocal altruism and byproduct mutualism hypotheses concur with the fact that disturbance cues increase group crypsis and shoaling in aquatic prey (see Table 5.1). Reciprocal altruism may also involve increased reliability assessment by the receivers in order for prey to determine if group members have produced cues reliably with predation risk stimuli in the past. As discussed at the end of Chapter 2, tadpoles ignored unreliable cues from familiar individuals, arguably because they were never seen as 'reliable'.

Kin selection is another viable hypothesis regarding the long-term maintenance of disturbance cues as a signal (Chivers et al. 2012; Wisenden 2014). Here, individuals are expected to increase their inclusive fitness by emitting more, or more potent, disturbance cues when their cumulative coefficient of relatedness to group members is higher. However, since most adult aquatic prey tend to shoal with unrelated individuals (Krause et al. 2000), disturbance cues are less likely to be maintained via kin selection. However, this could still be the case for wood frog tadpoles, despite the negative findings of Chapter 3 regarding kin-biased responses of receivers. Since any disturbance cue represents a credible risk in the environment, it may always be advantageous to respond to disturbance cues from both close kin and non-kin (Meuthen et al. 2014).

Whatever disturbance cues may be, how they function, and their ultimate evolution remains a mystery to biologists. Additionally, certain species are liable to employ disturbance cues in different ways, for example, shoaling forage fishes may be more reliant on disturbance cues as signals to alert conspecifics, whereas disturbance cues in tadpoles may simply act as a cue that is released in order to deter predators from a successful attack. A species' life history is likely to impact what the potential inclusive fitness benefits of disturbance cues may be. For example, species that shoal extensively with kin for most of the year rather than non-kin are more likely to maintain disturbance cues as signals through kin selection, rather than reciprocal altruism. In these species, one would predict that conspecifics producing disturbance cues may do so dependent on their perceived audience, such as when they are shoaling with kin compared to a non-kin shoal.

Table 5.2. The possible ultimate causes leading to	the evolut	ion of disturbance cues as signals, adapted from Smith (1992).
Evolution via	Support	Comments regarding disturbance cues:
Individual selection: save oneself from predation	×	Most proposed functions of disturbance cues when received by the individual or by the predator are not well supported or investigated, with the exception of urea cloaking by the gulf toadfish (Barimo and Walsh 2006).
Reduce overall predation: reduce future attacks through reduced predator success in local area and/or on fellow conspecifics	×	Unlikely, since prey likely benefit from reduced competition for resources with some predation.
Future mating success: save mates, avoid cost of mate replacement or brood loss	×	Unlikely for current study, given tadpoles are not reproductively differentiated.
Sexual selection for altruistic behaviour: appear attractive to females for 'altruism' towards conspecifics (analogous to concept of social prestige in humans)	×	Unlikely for current study, given tadpoles are not reproductively mature at the time of disturbance cue production.
Kin selection: increase survival of offspring or other genetically-related individuals	;/×	No difference in receiver responses (Chapter 3). Kin recognition and preference for association in some species (e.g., tadpoles), but many species of fishes do not prefer to shoal with kin (see Krause et al. 2000).
Byproduct mutualism: alert others because it increases one's own individual fitness	<i>ذا</i> ⁄>	Some supporting evidence, given disturbance cues may initiate collective antipredator defenses such as tighter shoal cohesion.
Reciprocal altruism: alert others while decreasing individual fitness, as the behaviour will be reciprocated back. Employ 'tit for tat' strategies when engaging with repeatedly- encountered individuals and recall past individual reliability	<i>ċ/</i> ⁄	Some supporting evidence, given disturbance cues may initiate collective antipredator defenses such as tighter shoal cohesion. This method would involve more reliability assessment by the receivers (as may have been observed in Chapter 2).

5.4. Summary, Importance, and Future Directions

The results of the current thesis are inconclusive as to whether disturbance cues act as a signal in aquatic prey such as tadpoles. They reveal that prey can detect variation in disturbance cues (Chapters 2 and 4) and prey altered their disturbance cues after they had experienced a high-risk environment (Chapter 4), yet, more work is needed to determine if disturbance cues are released as per the definition of a signal. With this in mind, if prey are able to modulate disturbance cues based on their audience or group members, this may be evidence of disturbance cues as alarm signals. Specifically, if grouped aquatic prey respond more to the same disturbance with more, or more potent, disturbance cues, this may be evidence of disturbance cues acting as a signal for the individuals releasing disturbance cues. Additionally, other factors that may be of importance are the size of the group and the familiarity/kinship of the group that releases the disturbance cues. The current study was limited to only examining the effects of familiarity/kinship on the receivers of disturbance cues. Future experiments should examine prey responses to disturbance cues obtained from isolated individuals, unfamiliar, or familiar groups to determine if prey modulate disturbance cues in response to different audiences. Additionally, group size is likely to affect the antipredator responses of prey to disturbance cues, with familiarity and reliability effects declining with increasing group size (as well as the cognitive demands for remembering reliable conspecifics).

The chemical composition of disturbance cues and their extent and overlap among aquatic prey is a source of contention. A key component of disturbance cues appears to include a pulse of urea or ammonia, for fish and tadpoles, respectively (Munro 1957; Hazlett 1985; Kiesecker et al. 1999; Manteifel et al. 2005; Vavrek et al. 2008; Brown et al. 2012b). However, molecular analyses and chemical assays of disturbance cues are still required to confirm this. Also, while tadpoles and fish are known to respond to disturbance cues, the function and ultimate evolution of disturbance cues is likely independent and different among different taxa. Wood frog tadpoles do not form persistent shoals as do fishes, for example, and thus, other aquatic species such as shoaling forage fishes may be more likely to rely on disturbance cues as conspecific

antipredator signals. More work with disturbance cues needs to be done in aquatic species that live in highly social groups or who maintain consistent territories with their neighbours, such as schooling prey and coral reef fishes. These species are more likely to consider past reliability when tuning their antipredator responses to conspecific disturbance cues.

Most studies have failed to properly disentangle familiarity effects from kinship effects, and laboratory studies tend to produce different results relative to those of field studies (Krause et al. 2000; Griffiths 2003). Studies attempting to control for both have often shown that familiarity overrides genetic relatedness (e.g., Hare and Murie 1996; Liebgold and Cabe 2008), yet, the comparison is further complicated by the extent of familiarity and genetic-relatedness. Both are continuous variables (e.g., how long is the familiarization period? What is the average coefficient of relatedness among group members?), and both may interact with one another synergistically. Thus, there is a need for common garden experiments that manipulate both familiarity and kinship in order to map out the 3D response plane of these two variables. Much like the nature vs. nurture debate, the answer for kinship vs. familiarity is likely in the milieu, with positive benefits dependent on both variables.

Disturbance cues may represent an entirely novel animal signalling system that could impact how we manage all aquatic species, and may yield practical applications in terms of aquatic prey management and conservation. Specifically, disturbance cues may contribute to the observed Allee effects in wild populations of aquatic prey. Allee effects are density-dependent population growth rates, such that at low population sizes the probability of extinction is higher than ordinary populations (Allee 1931; Courchamp et al. 1999; Stephens et al. 1999). Allee effects often manifest in prey populations that use cooperative group defenses or collective vigilance to avoid predators (Courchamp et al. 1999; Brashares et al. 2010) For example, it has been suggested that a decrease in collective vigilance and alarm calling towards predators as a result of small population sizes has only exacerbated the decline of the critically-threatened Vancouver Island marmot, *Marmota vancouverensis* (Brashares et al. 2010). If disturbance cues serve as a signal to initiate cooperative antipredator behaviour, as speculated in this thesis, the communication of risk among prey may breakdown at low population sizes, resulting in

increased predation and leading to inverse density-dependent effects. Additionally, human pollution and recreational activities such as boating and ecotourism could serve to both confound or increase the frequency of disturbance cues produced by aquatic organisms, thus making disturbance cues undetectable or unreliable, respectively. It remains unknown how much prey rely on disturbance cues relative to other cues indicating risk in wild populations. Alarm cues and predator odours may still represent credible risk in the environment, and so prey would presumably increase their reliance on these cues when communication via disturbance cues deteriorates at low population levels. Understanding the antipredator behaviour of amphibians in general is of increasing importance for conservation biologists, as amphibians have faced increasingly high mortality in the wild due to invasive species that outcompete or consume amphibians, increased disease, and low breeding success in captivity (Dodd Jr. and Seigel 1991; Kats and Ferrer 2003; Murphy and Gratwicke 2017). The study of sensory ecology of disturbance cues is ripe for the picking, and may drastically change the way ecologists – and the public – think about communication in aquatic species.

Ethics Statement

All experimental manipulations were approved by the University of Saskatchewan Animal Care Committee under protocols 20140014 and 20160006, in accordance with the Canadian Council on Animal Care.

References

- Abreu MS, Giacomini AC V, Gusso D, et al (2016) Behavioral responses of zebrafish depend on the type of threatening chemical cues. J Comp Physiol A 202:1–7. doi: 10.1007/s00359-016-1129-5
- Alaux C, Robinson GE (2007) Alarm pheromone induces immediate–early gene expression and slow behavioral response in honey bees. J Chem Ecol 33:1346–1350. doi: 10.1007/s10886-007-9301-6
- Allee WC (1931) Animal aggregations, a study in general sociology. University of Chicago Press, Chicago
- Almeida OG, Miranda A, Frade P, et al (2005) Urine as a social signal in the Mozambique tilapia (*Oreochromis mossambicus*). Chem Senses 30:i309–i310. doi: 10.1093/chemse/bjh238
- Archawaranon M, Dove L, Wiley RH (1991) Social inertia and hormonal control of aggression and dominance in white-throated sparrows. Behavior 118:42–65.
- Arduini L (2016) Visual and chemical predator recognition in *Sepia pharaonis* cuttlefish embryo.
- Atton N, Galef BJ, Hoppitt W, et al (2014) Familiarity affects social network structure and discovery of prey patch locations in foraging stickleback shoals. Proc R Soc B 281:20140579. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2014.0579
- Axelrod R, Hamilton WD, Series N, Mar N (1981) The evolution of cooperation. Science 211:1390–1396. doi: 10.1086/383541
- Bairos-Novak KR, Mitchell MD, Crane AL, et al (2017) Trust thy neighbour in times of trouble: background risk alters how tadpoles release and respond to disturbance cues. Proc R Soc B 284:20171465. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2017.1465
- Barata EN, Fine JM, Hubbard PC, et al (2008) A sterol-like odorant in the urine of Mozambique tilapia males likely signals social dominance to females. J Chem Ecol 34:438–449. doi: 10.1007/s10886-008-9458-7
- Barata EN, Hubbard PC, Almeida OG, et al (2007) Male urine signals social rank in the Mozambique tilapia (*Oreochromis mossambicus*). BMC Biol 5:54. doi: 10.1186/1741-7007-5-54
- Barber I, Wright HA (2001) How strong are familiarity preferences in shoaling fish?

Anim Behav 61:975–979. doi: 10.1006/anbe.2000.1665

- Barcellos LJG, Koakoski G, da Rosa JGS, et al (2014) Chemical communication of predation risk in zebrafish does not depend on cortisol increase. Sci Rep 4:5076. doi: 10.1038/srep05076
- Barcellos LJG, Volpato GL, Barreto RE, et al (2011) Chemical communication of handling stress in fish. Physiol Behav 103:372–375. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2011.03.009
- Barimo JF, Walsh PJ (2006) Use of urea as a chemosensory cloaking molecule by a bony fish. J Exp Biol 209:4254–4261. doi: 10.1242/jeb.02533
- Bates D, Mächler M, Bolker B, Walker S (2015) Fitting linear mixed-effects models using lme4. Journal of Statistical Software 67:1–48. doi: 10.18637/jss.v067.i01
- Bayani D, Taborsky M, Frommen JG (2017) To pee or not to pee: urine signals mediate aggressive interactions in the cooperatively breeding cichlid *Neolamprologus pulcher*. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 71:37. doi: 10.1007/s00265-016-2260-6
- Beecher MD, Beecher IM, Hahn S (1981) Parent-offspring recognition in bank swallows (*Riparia riparia*): II. Development and acoustic basis. Anim Behav 29:95–101.
- Behrmann-Godel J, Gerlach G, Eckmann R (2006) Kin and population recognition in sympatric Lake Constance perch (*Perca fluviatilis* L.): can assortative shoaling drive population divergence? Behav Ecol Sociobiol 59:461–468. doi: 10.1007/s00265-005-0070-3
- Belcher JW, Thompson WL (1969) Territorial defense and individual song recognition in the indigo bunting. Jack-Pine Warbler (Michigan Audubon) 76–83.
- Beletsky LD, Orians GH (1991) Effects of breeding experience and familiarity on site fidelity in female red-winged blackbirds. Ecology 72:787–796. doi: Doi 10.2307/1940581
- Berven KA (1981) Mate Choice in the Wood Frog, *Rana sylvatica*. Evolution 35:707–722.
- Berven KA, Grudzien TA (1990) Dispersal in the wood frog (*Rana sylvatica*): implications for genetic population structure. Evolution 44:2047–2056.
- Bett NN, Hinch SG, Yun SS (2016) Behavioural responses of Pacific salmon to chemical disturbance cues during the spawning migration. Behav Processes 132:76–84. doi:

10.1016/j.beproc.2016.10.001

- Bhat A, Magurran AE (2006) Benefits of familiarity persist after prolonged isolation in guppies. J Fish Biol 68:759–766. doi: 10.1111/j.0022-1112.2006.00963.x
- Blaustein AR (1983) Kin recognition mechanisms: phenotypic matching or recognition alleles? Am Nat 121:749–754. doi: 10.2307/2678832
- Blaustein AR, Waldman B (1992) Kin recognition in anuran amphibians. Anim Behav 44:207–221.
- Bliss JP (1995) Human probability matching behaviour in response to alarms of varying reliability. Ergonomics 38:2300–2312.
- Blumstein DT (1995) Golden-marmots alarm calls. I. The production of situtionally specific vocalizations. Ethology
- Blumstein DT, Arnold W (1995) Situational specificity in alpine-marmot alarm communication. Ethology 100:1–13.
- Blumstein DT, Verneyre L, Daniel JC (2004) Reliability and the adaptive utility of discrimination among alarm callers. Proc R Soc B 271:1851–1857. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2004.2808
- Bonadonna F, Sanz-Aguilar A (2012) Kin recognition and inbreeding avoidance in wild birds: the first evidence for individual kin-related odour recognition. Anim Behav 84:509–513. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2012.06.014
- Boonstra R, Hik D, Singleton GR, Tinnikov A (1998) The impact of predator-induced stress on the snowshoe hare cycle. Ecol Monogr 79:371–394.
- Boyd R, Richerson PJ (1985) Culture and the Evolutionary Process. University of Chicago Press, Chicago, IL
- Bradbury JW, Vehrencamp SL (2011) Principles of Animal Communication, 2nd edn. Sinauer Associates, Sunderland
- Brashares JS, Werner JR, Sinclair ARE (2010) Social "meltdown" in the demise of an island endemic: Allee effects and the Vancouver Island marmot. J Anim Ecol 79:965–973. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2656.2010.01711.x
- Brembs B (1996) Chaos, cheating and cooperation: potential solutions to the Prisoner's Dilemma. Oikos 76:14–24. doi: 10.1007/s13398-014-0173-7.2
- Briseño-Jaramillo M, Estrada A, Lemasson A (2014) Individual voice recognition and an

auditory map of neighbours in free-ranging black howler monkeys (Alouatta pigra). Behav Ecol Sociobiol 69:13–25. doi: 10.1007/s00265-014-1813-9

- Brooks RJ, Falls JB (1975) Individual recognition by song in white-throated sparrows. I. Discrimination of songs of neighbors and strangers. Can J Zool 53:879–888.
- Brown C, Bibost A-L (2014) Laterality is linked to personality in the black-lined rainbowfish, Melanotaenia nigrans. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 68:999–1005. doi: 10.1007/s00265-014-1712-0
- Brown C, Braithwaite VA (2005) Effects of predation pressure on the cognitive ability of the poeciliid Brachyraphis episcopi. Behav Ecol 16:482–487. doi: 10.1093/beheco/ari016
- Brown CR, Brown MB, Shaffer ML (1991) Food-sharing signals among socially foraging cliff swallows. Anim Behav 42:551–564. doi: 10.1016/S0003-3472(05)80239-8
- Brown G, Godin J-GJ (1997) Anti-predator responses to conspecific and heterospecific skin extracts by threespine sticklebacks: alarm pheromones revisited. Behaviour 134:1123–1134.
- Brown GE, Adrian, Jr. JC, Patton T, Chivers DP (2001) Fathead minnows learn to recognize predator odour when exposed to concentrations of artificial alarm pheromone below their behavioural-response threshold. Can J Zool 79:2239–2245. doi: 10.1139/z01-194
- Brown GE, Brown JA (1996) Kin discrimination in salmonids. Rev Fish Biol Fish 6:201– 219. doi: 10.1007/BF00182343
- Brown GE, Chivers DP, Elvidge CK, et al (2014) Background level of risk determines the intensity of predator neophobia in juvenile convict cichlids. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 68:127–133. doi: 10.1007/s00265-013-1629-z
- Brown GE, Ferrari MCO, Elvidge CK, et al (2013) Phenotypically plastic neophobia: a response to variable predation risk. Proc R Soc B 280:20122712. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2012.2712
- Brown GE, Godin J-GJ, Pedersen J (1999) Fin-flicking behaviour: a visual antipredator alarm signal in a characin fish, *Hemigrammus erythrozonus*. Anim Behav 58:469– 475. doi: 10.1006/anbe.1999.1173

- Brown GE, Godin JGJ (1999) Who dares, learns: chemical inspection behaviour and acquired predator recognition in a characin fish. Anim Behav 57:475–481. doi: 10.1006/anbe.1998.1017
- Brown GE, Jackson CD, Joyce BJ, et al (2016) Risk-induced neophobia: does sensory modality matter? Anim Cogn 19:1143–1150. doi: 10.1007/s10071-016-1021-2
- Brown GE, Jackson CD, Malka PH, et al (2012a) Disturbance cues in freshwater prey fishes: Does urea function as an "early warning cue" in juvenile convict cichlids and rainbow trout? Curr Zool 58:250–259. doi: 10.1007/s00049-008-0412-5
- Brown GE, Jackson CD, Malka PH, et al (2012b) Disturbance cues in freshwater prey fishes: does urea function as an "early warning cue" in juvenile convict cichlids and rainbow trout? Curr Zool 58:250–259. doi: 10.1007/s00049-008-0412-5
- Brown GE, Rive AC, Ferrari MCO, Chivers DP (2006) The dynamic nature of antipredator behavior: prey fish integrate threat-sensitive antipredator responses within background levels of predation risk. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 61:9–16. doi: 10.1007/s00265-006-0232-y
- Brown GE, Smith RJF (1994) Fathead minnows use chemical cues to discriminate natural shoalmates from unfamiliar conspecifics. J Chem Ecol 20:3051–3061. doi: 10.1007/BF02033710
- Brydges NM, Heathcote RJP, Braithwaite VA (2008) Habitat stability and predation pressure influence learning and memory in populations of three-spined sticklebacks. Anim Behav 75:935–942. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2007.08.005
- Bryer PJ, Mirza RS, Chivers DP (2001) Chemosensory assessment of predation risk by slimy scultpins (*Cottus cognatus*): responses to alarm, disturbance, and predator cues. J Chem Ecol 27:533–546.
- Burns JG, Rodd FH (2008) Hastiness, brain size and predation regime affect the performance of wild guppies in a spatial memory task. Anim Behav 76:911–922. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2008.02.017
- Carazo P, Font E, Desfilis E (2008) Beyond "nasty neighbours" and "dear enemies"?
 Individual recognition by scent marks in a lizard (Podarcis hispanica). Anim Behav 76:1953–1963. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2008.08.018

Cheney DL, Seyfarth RM (1988) Assessment of meaning and the detection of unreliable

signals by vervet monkeys. Anim Behav 36:477–486. doi: 10.1016/S0003-3472(88)80018-6

- Chivers DP, Brown GE, Ferrari MCO (2012) The evolution of alarm substances and disturbance cues in aquatic animals. In: Brönmark C, Hansson L-A (eds) Chemical Ecology in Aquatic Systems. Oxford University Press, New York, pp 127–139
- Chivers DP, Brown GE, Smith RJF (1995) Familiarity and shoal cohesion in fathead minnows (*Pimephales promelas*): implications for antipredator behaviour. Can J Zool 73:955–960.
- Chivers DP, Dixson DL, White JR, et al (2013) Degradation of chemical alarm cues and assessment of risk throughout the day. Ecol Evol 3:3925–3934. doi: 10.1002/ece3.760
- Chivers DP, Ferrari MC (2013) Tadpole antipredator responses change over time: what is the role of learning and generalization? Behav Ecol 24:1114–1121. doi: 10.1093/beheco/art038
- Chivers DP, Mirza RS (2001) Importance of predator diet cues in responses of larval wood frogs to fish and invertebrate predators. J Chem Ecol 27:45–51. doi: 10.1023/A:1005663815856
- Chivers DP, Mitchell MD, Lucon-Xiccato T, et al (2016) Background risk influences learning but not generalization of predators. Anim Behav 121:185–189. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2016.08.008
- Chivers DP, Wisenden BD, Hindman CJ, et al (2007) Epidermal "alarm substance" cells of fishes maintained by non-alarm functions: possible defence against pathogens, parasites and UVB radiation. Proc R Soc B 274:2611–2619. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2007.0709
- Chuard PJC, Brown GE, Grant JWA (2018) Competition for food in two populations of a wild-caught fish. Curr Zool 1–15. doi: 10.1093/cz/zox078/4797078
- Clutton-Brock TH, Parker G (1995) Punishment in animal societies. Nature 373:209–216.
- Coffin HR, Watters J V., Mateo JM (2011) Odor-based recognition of familiar and related conspecifics: a first test conducted on captive Humboldt penguins (*Spheniscus humboldti*). PLoS One 6:e25002. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0025002

- Conner W (1987) Ultrasound: its role in the courtship of the arctiid moth, *Cycnia tenera*. Experientia 43:1029–1031. doi: 10.1098/rspb.1995.0045
- Corcoran AJ (2013) Sonar Jamming in the Bat-moth Arms Race. Wake Forest University
- Cornell TJ, Berven KA, Gamboa GJ (1989) Kin recognition by tadpoles and froglets of the wood frog *Rana sylvatica*. Oecologia 78:312–316.
- Courchamp F, Clutton-Brock T, Grenfell B (1999) Inverse density dependence and the Allee effect. Trends Ecol Evol 14:405–410. doi: 10.1016/S0169-5347(99)01683-3
- Crainiceanu C, Ruppert D (2004) Likelihood ratio tests in linear mixed models with one variance component. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society Series B: Statistical Methodology 66:165–185. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9868.2004.00438.x
- Crane AL, Ferrari MCO (2013) Social learning of predation risk: a review and prospectus. In: Clark KB (ed) Social Learning Theory. Nova Science Publishers, New York, pp 53–82
- Crane AL, Ferrari MCO (2016) Uncertainty in risky environments: a high-risk phenotype interferes with social learning about risk and safety. Anim Behav 119:49–57. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2016.06.005
- Crane AL, Ferrari MCO (2015) Minnows trust conspecifics more than themselves when faced with conflicting information about predation risk. Anim Behav 100:184–190. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2014.12.002
- Crane AL, Mathis A (2011) Predator-recognition training: A conservation strategy to increase postrelease survival of hellbenders in head-starting programs. Zoo Biol 30:611–622. doi: 10.1002/zoo.20358
- Crane AL, Mathis A, McGrane C (2012) Socially facilitated antipredator behavior by ringed salamanders (*Ambystoma annulatum*). Behav Ecol Sociobiol 66:811–817. doi: 10.1007/s00265-012-1329-0
- Croft DP, Hamilton PB, Darden SK, et al (2012) The role of relatedness in structuring the social network of a wild guppy population. Oecologia 170:955–963.
- Crook K, Davoren G (2014) Underwater behaviour of common murres foraging on capelin: influences of prey density and antipredator behaviour. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 501:279–290. doi: 10.3354/meps10696
- Dall SRX (2010) Managing risk: the perils of uncertainty. In: Westneat DF, Fox CW

(eds) Evolutionary Behavioral Ecology. Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp 194– 206

Dawkins R (1976) The Selfish Gene. Oxford University Press, Oxford

- de Bruijn PJA, Sabelis MW, Egas M (2014) Effects of kinship or familiarity? Small thrips larvae experience lower predation risk only in groups of mixed-size siblings. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 68:1029–1035. doi: 10.1007/s00265-014-1715-x
- De Waal FBM, Berger ML (2000) Payment for labour in monkeys. Nature 404:563. doi: 10.1038/35007138
- Dodd Jr. CK, Seigel RA (1991) Relocation, repatriation, and translocation of amphibians and reptiles: are they conservation strategies that work? Herpetologica 47:336–350.

Donath J (2007) Signals, cues and meaning. MIT Press, Cambridge

- Dugatkin LA, Alfieri M (1991) Guppies and the tit for tat strategy: preference based on past interaction. 243–246.
- Emlen ST (1971) The role of song in individual recognition in the indigo bunting. Z Tierpsychol 28:241–246.
- Evans CS, Evans L, Marler P (1993) On the meaning of alarm calls: functional reference in an avian vocal system. Anim. Behav. 46:23–38.
- Fairbanks LA (1990) Reciprocal benefits of allomothering for female vervet monkeys. Anim Behav 40:553–562. doi: 10.1016/S0003-3472(05)80536-6

Faragher SG, Jaeger RG (1998) Tadpole bullies: examining mechanisms of competition in a community of larval anurans. Can J Zool 76:144–153. doi: 10.1139/z97-177

- Ferkin MMH (1988) The effect of familiarity on social interactions in meadow voles, *Microtus pennsylvanicus*: a laboratory and field study. Anim Behav 36:1816–1822. doi: DOI: 10.1016/S0003-3472(88)80121-0
- Ferrari MC, Gonzalo A, Messier F, Chivers DP (2007) Generalization of learned predator recognition: an experimental test and framework for future studies. Proc R Soc B 274:1853–1859. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2007.0297
- Ferrari MCO (2014) Short-term environmental variation in predation risk leads to differential performance in predation-related cognitive function. Anim Behav 95:9– 14. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2014.06.001

Ferrari MCO, Brown GE, Messier F, Chivers DP (2009a) Threat-sensitive generalization
of predator recognition by larval amphibians. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 63:1369–1375. doi: 10.1007/s00265-009-0779-5

- Ferrari MCO, Chivers DP (2009) Temporal variability, threat sensitivity and conflicting information about the nature of risk: understanding the dynamics of tadpole antipredator behaviour. Anim Behav 78:11–16. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2009.03.016
- Ferrari MCO, Chivers DP (2008) Cultural learning of predator recognition in mixedspecies assemblages of frogs: the effect of tutor-to-observer ratio. Anim Behav 75:1921–1925. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2007.10.037
- Ferrari MCO, Chivers DP (2010) The ghost of predation future: threat-sensitive and temporal assessment of risk by embryonic woodfrogs. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 64:549–555. doi: 10.1007/s00265-009-0870-y
- Ferrari MCO, Crane AL, Brown GE, Chivers DP (2015a) Getting ready for invasions: can background level of risk predict the ability of naïve prey to survive novel predators? Sci Rep 5:1–7. doi: 10.1038/srep08309
- Ferrari MCO, McCormick MI, Allan BJM, et al (2015b) Living in a risky world: the onset and ontogeny of an integrated antipredator phenotype in a coral reef fish. Sci Rep 5:1–13. doi: 10.1038/srep15537
- Ferrari MCO, McCormick MI, Allan BJM, et al (2015c) The effects of background risk on behavioural lateralization in a coral reef fish. Funct Ecol 29:1553–1559. doi: 10.1111/1365-2435.12483
- Ferrari MCO, McCormick MI, Meekan MG, Chivers DP (2015d) Background level of risk and the survival of predator-naive prey: can neophobia compensate for predator naivety in juvenile coral reef fishes? Proc R Soc B 282:20142197. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2014.2197
- Ferrari MCO, Sih A, Chivers DP (2009b) The paradox of risk allocation: a review and prospectus. Anim Behav 78:579–585. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2009.05.034
- Ferrari MCO, Vavrek MA, Elvidge CK, et al (2008) Sensory complementation and the acquisition of predator recognition by salmonid fishes. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 63:113–121. doi: 10.1007/s00265-008-0641-1
- Ferrari MCO, Wisenden BD, Chivers DP (2010) Chemical ecology of predator-prey interactions in aquatic ecosystems: a review and prospectus. Can J Zool 88:698–724.

doi: 10.1139/Z10-029

Fisher J (1954) Evolution and bird sociality. In: Huxley J, Hardy A, Ford E (eds) Evolution as a process. Allen and Unwin, London (England), pp 71–83

Fisher R (1930) The Genetical Theory of Natural Selection. Clarendon, Oxford

- Fraker ME (2008) The dynamics of predation risk assessment: Responses of anuran larvae to chemical cues of predators. J Anim Ecol 77:638–645. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2656.2008.01386.x
- Fraker ME, Hu F, Cuddapah V, et al (2009) Characterization of an alarm pheromone secreted by amphibian tadpoles that induces behavioral inhibition and suppression of the neuroendocrine stress axis. Horm Behav 55:520–529. doi: 10.1016/j.yhbeh.2009.01.007
- Frommen JG, Luz C, Bakker TCM (2007) Nutritional state influences shoaling preference for familiars. Zoology 110:369–376. doi: 10.1016/j.zool.2007.06.002
- Frommen JG, Zala SM, Raveh S, et al (2013) Investigating the effect of familiarity on kin recognition of three-spined stickleback (Gasterosteus aculeatus). Ethology 119:531– 539. doi: 10.1111/eth.12091
- Fulton J, LeMoine CMR, Bucking C, et al (2017) A waterborne chemical cue from Gulf toadfish, *Opsanus beta*, prompts pulsatile urea excretion in conspecifics. Physiol Behav 171:92–99. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2016.12.037
- Gallie JA, Mumme RL, Wissinger SA (2001) Experience has no effect on the development of chemosensory recognition of predators by tadpoles of the American toad, *Bufo americanus*. Herpetologica 57:376–383.
- Gamboa GJ, Berven KA, Schemidt RA, et al (1991) Kin recognition by larval wood frogs (*Rana sylvatica*): effects of diet and prior exposure to conspecifics. Oecologia 86:319–324. doi: 10.1007/BF00317596
- Gerlach G, Hodgins-Davis A, Avolio C, Schunter C (2008) Kin recognition in zebrafish: a 24-hour window for olfactory imprinting. Proc R Soc B 275:2165–2170. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2008.0647
- Gerlach G, Lysiak N (2006) Kin recognition and inbreeding avoidance in zebrafish, Danio rerio, is based on phenotype matching. Anim Behav 71:1371–1377. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2005.10.010

- Getty T (1987) Dear enemies and the prisoner's dilemma: why should territorial neighbors form defensive coalitions? Am Zool 27:327–336.
- Giaquinto PC, Hoffmann A (2012) The scent of stress: pintado catfish differentially respond to chemical cues from stressed conspecifics. Behaviour 149:941–951.
- Godin AJJ, Davis SA (1995) Who dares, benefits: predator approach behaviour in the guppy (Poecilia reticulata) deters predator pursuit. Proc R Soc B 259:193–200.
- Gómez-Laplaza LM (2005) The influence of social status on shoaling preferences in the freshwater angelfish (*Pterophyllum scalare*). Behaviour 142:827–844. doi: 10.1163/1568539054729141
- Gonzalo A, López P, Martín J (2010) Risk level of chemical cues determines retention of recognition of new predators in Iberian green frog tadpoles. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 64:1117–1123. doi: 10.1007/s00265-010-0927-y
- Gorrell JC, McAdam AG, Coltman DW, et al (2010) Adopting kin enhances inclusive fitness in asocial red squirrels. Nature Communications 1:22. doi: 10.1038/ncomms1022
- Gosner KL (1960) A simplified table for staging anuran embryos and larvae with notes on identification. Herpetologica 16:183–190.
- Grabowska-Zhang AM, Wilkin TA, Sheldon BC (2012) Effects of neighbor familiarity on reproductive success in the great tit (*Parus major*). Behav Ecol 23:322–333. doi: 10.1093/beheco/arr189
- Griesser M, Halvarsson P, Drobniak SM, Vilà C (2015) Fine-scale kin recognition in the absence of social familiarity in the Siberian jay, a monogamous bird species. Mol Ecol 24:5726–5738. doi: 10.1111/mec.13420
- Griffiths SW (2003) Learned recognition of conspecifics by fishes. Fish 4:256–268.
- Griffiths SW, Brockmark S, Höjesjö J, Johnsson JI (2004) Coping with divided attention: the advantage of familiarity. Proc R Soc B 271:695–699. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2003.2648
- Griffiths SW, Magurran AE (1999a) Schooling decisions in guppies (*Poecilia reticula*) are based on familiarity rather than kin recognition by phenotype matching. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 45:437–443.
- Griffiths SW, Magurran AE (1997a) Schooling preferences for familiar fish vary with

group size in a wild guppy population. Proc R Soc B 264:547–551. doi: 10.1098/rspb.1997.0078

- Griffiths SW, Magurran AE (1999b) Schooling decisions in guppies (*Poecilia reticulata*) are based on familiarity rather than kin recognition by phenotype matching. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 45:437–443. doi: 10.1007/s002650050582
- Griffiths SW, Magurran AE (1997b) Familiarity in schooling fish: how long does it take to acquire? Anim Behav 53:945–949. doi: 10.1006/anbe.1996.0315
- Hain TJA, Neff BD (2009) Kinship affects innate responses to a predator in bluegill Lepomis macrochirus larvae. J Fish Biol 75:728–737. doi: 10.1111/j.1095-8649.2009.02343.x
- Håkan Olsén K, Winberg S (1996) Learning and sibling odor preference in juvenile Arctic char, *Salvelinus alpinus* (L.). J Chem Ecol 22:773–86. doi: 10.1007/BF02033585
- Hamilton WD (1963) The evolution of altruistic behavior. Am Nat 97:354–356.
- Hamilton WD (1964) The genetical evolution of social behaviour. I. J Theor Biol 7:1–16. doi: 10.1016/0022-5193(64)90038-4
- Hare J, Atkins B (2001) The squirrel that cried wolf: reliability detection by juvenile Richardson's ground squirrels (*Spermophilus richardsonii*). Behav Ecol Sociobiol 51:108–112. doi: 10.1007/s002650100414
- Hare JF (1992) Proximate mechanisms of social discrimination by juvenile Columbian ground squirrels. University of Alberta
- Hare JF, Murie JO (1996) Ground squirrel sociality and the quest for the "holy grail": does kinship influence behavioral discrimination by juvenile Columbian ground squirrels? Behav Ecol 7:76–81. doi: 10.1093/beheco/7.1.76
- Hare JF, Sealy SG, Underwood TJ, et al (2003) Evidence of self-referent phenotype matching revisited: airing out the armpit effect. Anim Cogn 6:65–68. doi: 10.1007/s10071-002-0142-y
- Hare JF, Warkentin KJ (2012) The song remains the same: Juvenile Richardson's ground squirrels do not respond differentially to mother's or colony member's alarm calls. Curr Zool 58:773–780.

Hasson O (1994) Cheating signals. J. Theor. Biol. 167:223–238.

Hauser MD (1996) The evolution of communication. MIT Press, Cambridge, UK

- Hazlett BA (1990a) Source and nature of disturbance-chemical system in crayfish. J Chem Ecol 16:2263–2275. doi: 10.1007/BF01026936
- Hazlett BA (1990b) Disturbance pheromone in the hermit crab *Calcinus laevimanus* (Randall, 1840). Crustaceana 58:314–316.
- Hazlett BA (1985) Disturbance pheromones in the crayfish *Orconectes virilis*. J Chem Ecol 11:1695–1711. doi: 10.1007/BF01012121
- Hazlett BA (1989) Additional sources of disturbance pheromone affecting the crayfish Orconectes virilis. J Chem Ecol 15:381–385. doi: 10.1007/BF02027798
- Heinen VK, Stephens DW (2016) Blue jays, *Cyanocitta cristata*, devalue social information in uncertain environments. Anim Behav 112:53–62. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2015.11.015
- Henderson LJ, Ryan MR, Rowland HM (2017) Perch, *Perca fluviatilis* show a directional preference for, but do not increase attacks toward, prey in response to water-borne cortisol. PeerJ 5:e3883. doi: 10.7717/peerj.3883
- Herreid II CF, Kinney S (1967) Temperature and development of the wood frog, *Rana sylvatica*, in Alaska. Ecology 48:579–590.
- Hesse S, Anaya-Rojas JM, Frommen JG, Thünken T (2015) Kinship reinforces cooperative predator inspection in a cichlid fish. J Evol Biol 28:2088–2096. doi: 10.1111/jeb.12736
- Hesse S, Bakker TCM, Baldauf SA, Thünken T (2012) Kin recognition by phenotype matching is family- rather than self-referential in juvenile cichlid fish. Anim Behav 84:451–457. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2012.05.021
- Hogan KE, Laskowski KL (2013) Indirect information transfer: three-spined sticklebacks use visual alarm cues from frightened conspecifics about an unseen predator. Ethology 119:999–1005. doi: 10.1111/eth.12143
- Höjesjö J, Johnsson JI, Petersson E, Jarvi T (1998) The importance of being familiar:Individual recognition and social behavior in sea trout (*Salmo trutta*). Behav Ecol 9:445–451.
- Hokit DG, Blaustein AR (1995) Predator avoidance and alarm response behaviour in kindiscriminating tadpoles (*Rana cascadae*). Ethology 101:280–290. doi:

10.1111/j.1439-0310.1995.tb00365.x

- Holmes WG, Sherman PW (1982) The ontogeny of kin recognition in two species of ground squirrels. Am Zool 22:491–517.
- Hoogland JL (1986) Nepotism in prairie dogs (*Cynomys ludovicianus*) varies with competition but not with kinship. Anim Behav 34:263–270.
- Hoppitt W, Laland KN (2013) Social Learning: an introduction to mechanisms, methods, and models. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ
- Howard RD (1980) Mating behaviour and mating success in woodfrogs *Rana sylvatica*. Anim Behav 28:705–716. doi: 10.1016/S0003-3472(80)80130-8
- Howard RD, Kluge AG (1985) Proximate mechanisms of sexual selection in wood frogs. Evolution 39:260–277.
- Howse P (1964) The significance of the sound produced by the termite *Zootermopsis angusticollis* (Hagen). Anim Behav 12:284–300.
- Jefferson DM, Hobson KA, Chivers DP (2014) Time to feed: How diet, competition, and experience may influence feeding behaviour and cannibalism in wood frog tadpoles Lithobates sylvaticus. Curr Zool 60:571–580. doi: 10.1093/czoolo/60.5.571
- Johnsson JI (1997) Individual recognition affects aggression and dominance relations in rainbow trout, Oncorhynchus mykiss. Ethology 103:267–282. doi: 10.1111/j.1439-0310.1997.tb00017.x
- Jordão LC, Volpato GL (2000) Chemical transfer of warning information in non-injured fish. Behaviour 137:681–690.
- Joyce BJ, Demers EE, Ferrari MCO, et al (2016) Background predation risk and learned predator recognition in convict cichlids: does risk allocation constrain learning? Ethology 122:841–849. doi: 10.1111/eth.12532
- Kats LB, Ferrer RP (2003) Alien predators and amphibian declines: review of two decades of science and the transition to conservation. Diversity and Distributions 9:99–110.
- Katsel PL, Dmitrieva TM, Valeyev RB, Kozlov YP (1992) Sex pheromones of male yellowfin Baikal sculpin (*Cottocomephorus grewingki*): Isolation and chemical studies. J Chem Ecol 18:2003–2010. doi: 10.1007/BF00981923

Kavaliers M, Colwell DD, Choleris E (2005) Kinship, familiarity and social status

modulate social learning about "micropredators" (biting flies) in deer mice. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 58:60–71. doi: 10.1007/s00265-004-0896-0

- Kelley J, Graves J, Magurran A (1999) Familiarity breeds contempt in guppies. Nature 401:661–661. doi: 10.1093/nq/s7-VI.148.332-f
- Kiesecker JM, Blaustein AR (1998) Effects of introduced bullfrogs and smallmouth bass on microhabitat use, growth, and survival of native red-legged frogs (*Rana aurora*).
 Conserv Biol 12:776–787. doi: 10.1046/j.1523-1739.1998.97125.x
- Kiesecker JM, Chivers DP, Marco A, et al (1999) Identification of a disturbance signal in larval red-legged frogs, *Rana aurora*. Anim Behav 57:1295–1300.
- Kirchner WH, Broecker I, Tautz J (1994) Vibrational alarm communication in the dampwood termite *Zootermopsis nevadensis*. Physiological Entomology 19:187–190.
- Kiriazis J, Slobodchikoff CN (2006) Perceptual specificity in the alarm calls of Gunnison's prairie dogs. Behav Processes 73:29–35. doi: 10.1016/j.beproc.2006.01.015
- Kohn GM (2017) Friends give benefits: autumn social familiarity preferences predict reproductive output. Anim Behav 132:201–208. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2017.08.013
- Kohn GM, Meredith GR, Magdaleno FR, et al (2015) Sex differences in familiarity preferences within fission-fusion brown-headed cowbird, *Molothrus ater*, flocks.
 Anim Behav 106:137–143. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2015.05.023
- Konig B (1994) Fitness effects of communal rearing in house mice: the role of relatedness versus familiarity. Anim. Behav. 48:1449–1457.
- Koops MA (2004) Reliability and the value of information. Anim Behav 67:103–111. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2003.02.008
- Krause J, Butlin RK, Peuhkuri N, Pritchard VL (2000) The social organization of fish shoals: a test of the predictive power of laboratory experiments for the field. Biol Rev 75:477–501. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-185X.2000.tb00052.x
- Krebs JR, Dawkins R (1984) Animal signals: mind-reading and manipulation. In: Krebs JR, Davies N (eds) Behavioural Ecology: An Evolutionary Approach, 2nd edn.
 Blackwell Scientific Publications, Oxford, pp 380–402
- Krieger MJB, Ross K (2002) Identification of a major gene regulating complex social behavior. Science 295:328–332. doi: 10.1126/science.1065247

- Lachat J, Haag-Wackernagel D (2016) Novel mobbing strategies of a fish population against a sessile annelid predator. Sci Rep 6:1–8. doi: 10.1038/srep33187
- Lachlan RF, Crooks L, Laland KN (1998) Who follows whom? Shoaling preferences and social learning of foraging information in guppies. Anim Behav 56:181–190. doi: 10.1006/anbe.1998.0760
- Le Vin AL, Mable BK, Arnold KE (2010) Kin recognition via phenotype matching in a cooperatively breeding cichlid, *Neolamprologus pulcher*. Anim Behav 79:1109– 1114. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2010.02.006
- Liebgold EB, Cabe PR (2008) Familiarity with adults, but not relatedness, affects the growth of juvenile red-backed salamanders (*Plethodon cinereus*). Behav Ecol Sociobiol 63:277–284. doi: 10.1007/s00265-008-0659-4
- Liebgold EB, Dibble CJ (2011) Better the devil you know: familiarity affects foraging activity of red-backed salamanders, *Plethodon cinereus*. Anim Behav 82:1059–1066. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2011.07.041
- Lima SL (1995) Back to the basics of anti-predatory vigilance: the group-size effect. Anim Behav 49:11–20. doi: 10.1016/0003-3472(95)80149-9
- Lima SL, Steury TD (2005) Perception of predation risk: the foundation of nonlethal predator–prey interactions. In: Barbosa P, Castellanos I (eds) Ecology of Predatorprey Interactions. Oxford University Press, Oxford, UK, pp 166–188
- Lönnstedt OM, McCormick MI (2015) Damsel in distress: captured damselfish prey emit chemical cues that attract secondary predators and improve escape chances. Proc R Soc B 282:20152038.
- Lovell SF (2003) Neighbour-stranger discrimination and individual recognition by song in alder flycatchers (Empidonax alnorum). University of Calgary
- Lucon-Xiccato T, Chivers DP, Mitchell MD, Ferrari MCO (2016) Making the dead talk: alarm cue-mediated antipredator behaviour and learning are enhanced when injured conspecifics experience high predation risk. Biol Lett 12:20160560. doi: 10.1098/rsbl.2016.0560
- Magurran AE, Higham A (1988) Information transfer across fish shoals under predator threat. Ethology 78:153–158. doi: 10.1111/j.1439-0310.1988.tb00226.x
- Manassa RP, McCormick MI, Chivers DP, Ferrari MCO (2013) Social learning of

predators in the dark: understanding the role of visual, chemical and mechanical information. Proc R Soc B 280:20130720. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2013.0720

- Manteifel YB, Kiseleva EI, Margolis SE (2005) An increase in ammonium concentration as a non-specific pheromone signal that is avoided by amphibian larvae. Zoologicheskiĭ Zhurnal 84:1289–1297.
- Marler P (1977) The evolution of communication. In: Sebeok T (ed) How Animals Communicate. Indiana University Press, Bloomington, pp 45–70
- Martof BS, Humphries RL (2017) Geographic variation in the wood frog *Rana sylvatica*. American Midland Naturalist 61:350–389.
- Maruska KP, Fernald RD (2012) Contextual chemosensory urine signaling in an African cichlid fish. J Exp Biol 215:68–74. doi: 10.1242/jeb.062794
- Mateo JM (2015) Perspectives: Hamilton's legacy: Mechanisms of kin recognition in humans. Ethology 121:419–427. doi: 10.1111/eth.12358
- Mateo JM (2017) The ontogeny of kin-recognition mechanisms in Belding's ground squirrels. Physiol Behav 173:279–284. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2017.02.024
- Mateo JM (2010) Self-referent phenotype matching and long-term maintenance of kin recognition. Anim Behav 80:929–935. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2010.08.019
- Mathis A, Ferrari MCO, Windel N, et al (2008) Learning by embryos and the ghost of predation future. Proc R Soc B 275:2603–7. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2008.0754
- Mathis A, Smith RJF (1993) Chemical alarm signals increase the survival time of fathead minnows (*Pimephales promelas*) during encounters with northern pike (*Esox lucius*). 4:260–265.
- Maynard Smith J (1965) The evolution of alarm calls. Am Nat 99:59–63.
- Maynard Smith J (1964) Group selection and kin selection. Nature 201:1145–1147. doi: 10.1038/2011145a0
- McLinn CM, Stephens DW (2006) What makes information valuable: signal reliability and environmental uncertainty. Anim Behav 71:1119–1129. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2005.09.006
- Mehlis M, Bakker TCM, Frommen JG (2008) Smells like sib spirit: kin recognition in three-spined sticklebacks (*Gasterosteus aculeatus*) is mediated by olfactory cues. Anim Cogn 11:643–650. doi: 10.1007/s10071-008-0154-3

- Meuthen D, Baldauf SA, Bakker TCM, Thünken T (2016) Predator-induced neophobia in juvenile cichlids. Oecologia 181:947–958. doi: 10.1007/s00442-015-3478-0
- Meuthen D, Baldauf SA, Thünken T (2014) Evolution of alarm cues: a test of the kin selection hypothesis. F1000 Res 1:1–13.
- Milinski M (1987) Tit for tat in sticklebacks and the evolution of cooperation. Nature 325:433–435.
- Milinski M, Kulling D, Kettler R (1990) Tit for tat: sticklebacks (*Gasterosteus aculeatus*) "trusting" a cooperating partner. Behav Ecol 1:7–11.
- Miller LA (1991) Arctiid moth clicks can degrade the accuracy of range difference discrimination in echolocating big brown bats, *Eptesicus fuscus*. Journal of Comparative Physiology A: Sensory, Neural and Behavioral Physiology 168:571– 579. doi: 10.1007/BF00215079
- Mineka S, Cook M (1986) Immunization against the observational conditioning of snake fear in rhesus monkeys. J Abnorm Psychol 95:307–318.
- Mirza RS, Chivers DP (2002a) Behavioural responses to conspecific disturbance chemicals enhance survival of juvenile brook charr during encounters with predators. Behaviour 139:1099–1109. doi: 10.2307/4535975
- Mirza RS, Chivers DP (2002b) Behavioural responses to conspecific disturbance chemicals enhance survival of juvenile brook charr, *Salvelinus fontinalis*, during encounters with predators. Behaviour 139:1099–1109.
- Mitchell MD, Bairos-Novak KR, Ferrari MCO (2017) Mechanisms underlying the control of responses to predator odours in aquatic prey. J Exp Biol 220:1937–1946. doi: 10.1242/jeb.135137
- Mitchell MD, Chivers DP, Brown GE, Ferrari MCO (2016) Living on the edge: How does environmental risk affect the behavioural and cognitive ecology of prey? Anim Behav 115:185–192. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2016.03.018
- Morrell LJ, Croft DP, Dyer JRG, et al (2008) Association patterns and foraging behaviour in natural and artificial guppy shoals. Anim Behav 76:855–864. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2008.02.015
- Morris D (1956) The feather postures of birds and the problem of the origin of social signals. Behaviour 9:75–113.

- Moser-Purdy C, Mennill DJ (2016) Large vocal repertoires do not constrain the dear enemy effect: a playback experiment and comparative study of songbirds. Anim Behav 118:55–64. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2016.05.011
- Muma KE, Fullard JH (2004) Persistence and regression of hearing in the exclusively diurnal moths, *Trichodezia albovittata* (Geometridae) and *Lycomorpha pholus* (Arctiidae). Ecol Entomol 29:718–726.
- Munro AF (1957) Nitrogen excretion and arginase activity during amphibian development. Biochem J 33:1957–1965.
- Murphy JB, Gratwicke B (2017) History of captive management and conservation amphibian programs in zoos and aquariums. Part I—Anurans. Herpetological Reviews 48:241–260.
- Myrberg AA, Riggio RJ (1985) Acoustically mediated individual recognition by a coral reef fish (*Pomacentrus partitus*). Anim Behav 33:411–416. doi: 10.1016/S0003-3472(85)80065-8
- Nakano R, Ishikawa Y, Tatsuki S, et al (2009) Private ultrasonic whispering in moths. Communicative and Integrative Biology 2:123–126. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0804056105.123
- Nishizaki MT, Ackerman JD (2005) A secondary chemical cue facilitates juvenile-adult postsettlement associations in red sea urchins. Limnol Oceanogr 50:354–362. doi: 10.4319/lo.2005.50.1.0354
- Olendorf R, Getty T, Scribner K, Robinson SK (2004) Male red-winged blackbirds distrust unreliable and sexually attractive neighbours. Proc R Soc B 271:1033–1038. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2004.2687
- Oliveira TA, Koakoski G, Kreutz LC, et al (2013) Alcohol impairs predation risk response and communication in zebrafish. PLoS One 8:1–7. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0075780
- Olivotto I, Mosconi G, Maradonna F, et al (2002) *Diplodus sargus* interrenal-pituitary response: chemical communication in stressed fish. Gen Comp Endocrinol 127:66– 70. doi: 10.1016/S0016-6480(02)00024-2
- Otte D (1974) Effects and functions in the evolution of signaling systems. Annu Rev Ecol Syst 5:385–417. doi: 10.1146/annurev.es.05.110174.002125

- Penn D, Frommen J (2010) Kin recognition: an overview of conceptual issues, mechanisms and evolutionary theory. In: Kappeler P (ed) Behavior: Mechanisms and Functions. Springer, Heidelberg, pp 55–85
- Pfennig DW, Reeve HK, Sherman PW (1993) Kin recognition and cannibalism in spadefoot toad tadpoles. Anim. Behav. 46:87–94.
- Phillips T, Ferguson E, Rijsdijk F (2010) A link between altruism and sexual selection: Genetic influence on altruistic behaviour and mate preference towards it. British Journal of Psychology 101:809–819. doi: 10.1348/000712610X493494
- Pitcher T, Green D, Magurran A (1986) Dicing with death: predator inspection behaviour in minnow shoals. J Fish Biol 28:439–448. doi: 10.1111/j.1095-8649.1986.tb05181.x
- Polnaszek TJ, Stephens DW (2014) Receiver tolerance for imperfect signal reliability: results from experimental signalling games. Anim Behav 94:1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2014.05.011
- Puppe B (1998) Effects familiarity and relatedness on agonistic pair relationships in newly mixed domestic pigs. Appl Anim Behav Sci 58:233–239.
- R Development Core Team (2016) R: a language and environment for statistical computing.
- Ramasamy RA, Allan BJM, McCormick MI, et al (2017) Juvenile coral reef fish alter escape responses when exposed to changes in background and acute risk levels. Anim Behav 134:15–22. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2017.09.026
- Reebs SG, Saulnier N (1997) The effect of hunger on shoal choice in golden shiners (Pisces: Cyprinidae, Notemigonus crysoleucas). Ethology 103:642–652.
- Rehnberg BG, Schreck CB (1987) Chemosensory detection of predators by coho salmon (Oncorhynchus kisutch): behavioural reaction and the physiological stress response. Can J Zool 65:481–485. doi: 10.1139/z87-074
- Relyea RA, Auld JR (2004) Having the guts to compete: how intestinal plasticity explains costs of inducible defences. Ecol Lett 7:869–875. doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2004.00645.x
- Rendell L, Boyd R, Cownden D, et al (2010) Why copy others? Insights from the social learning strategies tournament. Science 328:208–213.

- Riedman ML (1982) The evolution of alloparental care and adoption in mammals and birds. Q Rev Biol 57:405–435.
- Rieucau G, Giraldeau L-A (2011) Exploring the costs and benefits of social information use: an appraisal of current experimental evidence. Philos Trans R Soc B 366:949– 57. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2010.0325
- Ristau C (1993) The cognitive ethology of an "injury-feigning" plover: a beginning. Etologia 3:57–68.
- Robert E. Johnston PJ (1994) Golden hamsters recognize individuals, not just individual scents. Anim. Behav. 48:129–136.
- Roberts G (1996) Why individual vigilance declines as group size increases. Anim Behav 51:1077–1086. doi: 10.1006/anbe.1996.0109
- Scheipl F, Greven S, Küchenhoff H (2008) Size and power of tests for a zero random effect variance or polynomial regression in additive and linear mixed models.
 Computational Statistics and Data Analysis 52:3283–3299. doi: 10.1016/j.csda.2007.10.022
- Schweitzer C, Lévy F, Arnould C (2011) Increasing group size decreases social bonding in young Japanese quail, *Coturnix japonica*. Anim Behav 81:535–542. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2010.11.017
- Scott-Phillips TC (2016) Meaning in great ape communication: summarising the debate. Anim Cogn 19:233–238. doi: 10.1007/s10071-015-0936-3
- Scott AP, Vermeirssen ELM (1994) Production of conjugated steroids by teleost gonads and their role as pheromones. Perspectives in Comparative Endocrinology 645–654.
- Seale DB (1982) Physical factors influencing oviposition by the woodfrog, *Rana sylvatica*, in Pennsylvannia. 627–635.
- Seppä T, Laurila A, Peuhkuri N, et al (2001) Early familiarity has fitness consequences for Arctic char (*Salvelinus alpinus*) juveniles. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 58:1380–1385. doi: 10.1139/cjfas-58-7-1380
- Seyfarth RM, Cheney DL (2003) Signalers and receivers in animal communication. Annu Rev Psychol 54:145–173. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.54.101601.145121
- Seyfarth RM, Cheney DL, Marler P (1980) Monkey responses to three different alarm calls: evidence of predator classification and semantic communication. Science

210:801-803.

- Shelley EL, Blumstein D (2004) The evolution of vocal alarm communication in rodents. Behav Ecol 16:169–177. doi: 10.1093/beheco/arh148
- Sherman PW (1985) Alarm calls of Belding's ground squirrels to aerial predators: nepotism or self-preservation? Behav Ecol Sociobiol 17:313–323. doi: 10.2307/4599840
- Sherman PW (1981) Kinship, demography, and Belding's ground squirrel nepotism. Behav Ecol 8:251–259.
- Siepielski AM, Fallon E, Boersma K (2016) Predator olfactory cues generate a foraging– predation trade-off through prey apprehension. R Soc Open Sci 3:150537. doi: 10.1098/rsos.150537
- Sikkel PC, Fuller CA (2010) Shoaling preference and evidence for maintenance of sibling groups by juvenile black perch *Embiotoca jacksoni*. J Fish Biol 76:1671– 1681. doi: 10.1111/j.1095-8649.2010.02607.x
- Singmann H, Bolker BM, Westfall J, Aust F (2016) afex: analysis of factorial experiments. v.0.16-1.
- Slavík O, Maciak M, Horký P (2012) Shelter use of familiar and unfamiliar groups of juvenile European catfish *Silurus glanis*. Appl Anim Behav Sci 142:116–123. doi: 10.1016/j.applanim.2012.09.005
- Slobodchikoff CN, Kiriazis J, Fischer C, Creef E (1991) Semantic information distinguishing individual predators in the alarm calls of Gunnison's prairie dogs. Anim Behav 42:713–719. doi: 10.1016/S0003-3472(05)80117-4
- Smith AS, Wang Z (2014) Hypothalamic oxytocin mediates social buffering of the stress response. Biol Psychiatry 76:281–288. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2013.09.017
- Smith RJF (1979) Alarm reaction of Iowa and johnny darters (*Etheostoma*, Percidae, Pisces) to chemicals from injured conspecifics. Can J Zool 57:1278–1282. doi: 10.1139/z79-164
- Smith RJF (1992) Alarm signals in fishes. Rev Fish Biol Fish 2:33–63. doi: 10.1007/BF00042916
- Smith RJF, Smith MJ (1989) Predator-recognition behaviour in two species of Gobiid fishes, *Asterropteryx semipunctatus* and *Gnatholepis anjerensis*. Ethology 83:19–30.

doi: 10.1111/j.1439-0310.1989.tb00516.x

- Smolla M, Alem S, Chittka L, Shultz S (2016) Copy-when-uncertain: bumblebees rely on social information when rewards are highly variable. Biol Lett 12:208–213. doi: 10.1098/rsbl.2016.0188
- Sontag C, Wilson DS, Wilcox RS (2006) Social foraging in *Bufo americanus* tadpoles. Anim Behav 72:1451–1456. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2006.05.006
- Sorensen P, Stacey N (1999) Evolution and specialization of fish hormonal pheromones. In: Johnston R, Müller-Schwarze D, Sorenson PW (eds) Advances in Chemical Signals in Vertebrates. Springer US, New York, pp 15–48
- Stacey N, Kyle A, Liley N (1986) Fish reproductive pheromones. In: Duvall D, Muller-Schwarze D, Silverstein R (eds) Chemical Signals in Vertebrates 4. Plenu Press, New York, pp 117–134
- Stephens P, Sutherland W, Freckleton R (1999) What is the Allee effect? Oikos 87:185–190.
- Stoddard PK, Beecher MD, Horning CL, Willis MS (1990) Strong neighbor-stranger discrimination in song sparrows. The Condor 92:1051–1056.
- Supekar SC, Gramapurohit NP (2017) Can embryonic skipper frogs (*Euphlyctis* cyanophlyctis) learn to recognise kairomones in the absence of a nervous system? Journal of Biosciences 42:459–468. doi: 10.1007/s12038-017-9688-3
- Swaney W, Kendal J, Capon H, et al (2001) Familiarity facilitates social learning of foraging behaviour in the guppy. Anim Behav 62:591–598. doi: 10.1006/anbe.2001.1788
- Takeda KI, Sato S, Sugawara K (2003) Familiarity and group size affect emotional stress in Japanese Black heifers. Appl Anim Behav Sci 82:1–11. doi: 10.1016/S0168-1591(03)00039-X
- Thompson AB, Hare JF (2010) Neighbourhood watch: Multiple alarm callers communicate directional predator movement in Richardson's ground squirrels, *Spermophilus richardsonii*. Anim Behav 80:269–275. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2010.04.028
- Thorington KK, Weigl PD (2011) Persistence of southern flying squirrel winter aggregations: roles of kinship, familiarity, and intruder squirrels. J Mammal

92:1005-1012. doi: 10.1644/10-MAMM-A-388.1

- Thünken T, Hesse S, Bakker TCM, Baldauf SA (2016) Benefits of kin shoaling in a cichlid fish: familiar and related juveniles show better growth. Behav Ecol 27:419–425. doi: 10.1093/beheco/arv166
- Tinbergen N (1952) "Derived" activities: their causation, biological significance, origin, and emancipation during evolution. Q Rev Biol 27:1–32.
- Toa D, Afonso L, Iwama G (2004) Stress response of juvenile rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss) to chemical cues released from stressed conspecifics. Fish Physiol Biochem 30:103–108. doi: 10.1007/s10695-005-0266-5
- Trivers RL (1971) The evolution of reciprocal altruism. Q Rev Biol 46:35–57. doi: 10.1086/406755
- Utne-Palm AC, Hart PJB (2000) The effects of familiarity on competitive interactions between threespined sticklebacks. Oikos 91:225–232. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0706.2000.910203.x
- Van Havre N, FitzGerald G (1988) Shoaling and kin recognition in the threespine stickleback (*Gasterosteus aculeatus* L.). Biology of Behaviour 13:190–201.
- Vauclair J (1997) Mental states in animals: cognitive ethology. Trends Cogn Sci 1:35–39. doi: 10.1016/S1364-6613(97)01004-8
- Vavrek MA, Brown GE (2009) Threat-sensitive responses to disturbance cues in juvenile convict cichlids and rainbow trout. Ann Zool Fennici 46:171–180. doi: 10.5735/086.046.0302
- Vavrek MA, Elvidge CK, DeCaire R, et al (2008) Disturbance cues in freshwater prey fishes: do juvenile convict cichlids and rainbow trout respond to ammonium as an "early warning" signal? Chemoecology 18:255–261. doi: 10.1007/s00049-008-0412-5
- Vieth W, Curio E, Ernst U (1980) The adaptive significance of avian mobbing. III. Cultural transmission of enemy recognition in blackbirds: cross-species tutoring and properties of learning. Anim Behav 28:1217–1229.
- von Frisch K (1942) Über einen Schreckstoff der Fischhaut und seine biologische Bedeutung. Zeitschrift für vergleichende Physiologie 29:46–145.
- Waldman B (1984) Kin recognition and sibling association among wood frog (Rana

sylvatica) tadpoles. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 14:171–180.

- Walling CA, Dawnay N, Kazem AJN, Wright J (2004) Predator inspection behaviour in three-spined sticklebacks (*Gasterosteus aculeatus*): body size, local predation pressure and cooperation. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 56:164–170. doi: 10.1007/s00265-004-0763-z
- Warkentin KJ, Keeley ATH, Hare JF (2001) Repetitive calls of juvenile Richardson's ground squirrels (*Spermophilus richardsonii*) communicate response urgency. Can J Zool 79:569–573. doi: 10.1139/cjz-79-4-569
- Webster MM, Hart PJB (2006) Kleptoparasitic prey competition in shoaling fish: effects of familiarity and prey distribution. Behav Ecol 17:959–964. doi: 10.1093/beheco/arl037
- Webster MM, Laland KN (2008) Social learning strategies and predation risk: minnows copy only when using private information would be costly. Proc R Soc B 275:2869– 2876. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2008.0817
- West Eberhard MJ (1975) The evolution of social behavior by kin selection. Q Rev Biol 50:1–33.
- Wetherell J (1926) Aesop in verse. MacMillan, Toronto
- Wickham H (2009) ggplot2: elegant graphics for data analysis.
- Wiley RH (2005) Individuality in songs of acadian flycatchers and recognition of neighbours. Anim Behav 70:237–247. doi: 10.1016/j.anbehav.2004.09.027
- Wilkie MP (2002) Ammonia excretion and urea handling by fish gills: Present understanding and future research challenges. J Exp Zool 293:284–301. doi: 10.1002/jez.10123
- Wilson E (1975) Sociobiology: The New Synthesis. Harvard University Press, Boston (MA)
- Winberg S, Håkan Olsén K (1992) The influence of rearing conditions on the sibling odour preference of juvenile arctic charr, Salvelinus alpinus L. Anim Behav 44:157– 164. doi: 10.1016/S0003-3472(05)80765-1
- Wisenden BD (2014) Chemical cues that indicate risk of predation. In: Sorensen PW, Wisenden BD (eds) Fish Pheromones and Related Cues. Wiley-Blackwell Press, Hoboken, NJ, pp 131–148

- Wisenden BD, Chivers, Douglas P, Smith JF (1995) Early warning in the predation sequence: a disturbance pheromone in Iowa darters (*Etheostoma exile*). J Chem Ecol 21:1469–1480.
- Wolcott HL, Ojanguren AF, Barbosa M (2017) The effects of familiarity on escape responses in the Trinidadian guppy (*Poecilia reticulata*). PeerJ 5:e3899. doi: 10.7717/peerj.3899
- Wooller R (1978) Individual vocal recognition in the kittiwake gull, *Rissa tridactyla* (L.). Z Tierpsychol 86:68–86. doi: 10.1111/j.1439-0310.1978.tb00248.x
- Wright J (1999) Altruism as a signal Zahavi's alternative to kin selection and reciprocity. J Avian Biol 30:108–115.
- Wright PM, Wright PA (1996) Nitrogen metabolism and excretion in bullfrog (*Rana catesbeiana*) tadpoles and adults exposed to elevated environmental ammonia levels.
 Physiol Zool 69:1057–1078. doi: 10.2307/30164246
- Zahavi A (1975) Mate selection-A selection for a handicap. J Theor Biol 53:205–214. doi: 10.1016/0022-5193(75)90111-3
- Závorka L, Näslund J, Aldvén D, et al (2015) Effects of familiarity and population density on competitive interactions and growth: an experimental study on a territorial salmonid fish. Ethology 121:1202–1211. doi: 10.1111/eth.12436